

5

ENVIRONMENTAL CONTAMINANTS: METALS

QANUILIRPITAA? 2017

Nunavik Inuit Health Survey





ENVIRONMENTAL CONTAMINANTS: METALS

QANUILIRPITAA? 2017

Nunavik Inuit Health Survey





Institut national de santé publique QUÉDEC 🏼 🏕

Nunavik Regional Board of Health and Social Services P.O Box 900 Kuujjuaq, (Quebec) JOM 1C0 Phone number: 819-964-2222 Toll-free: 1-844-964-2244

Email: info@sante-services-sociaux.ca Website: nrbhss.ca/en/health-surveys

Legal deposit - October 2021 Bibliothèque et Archives nationales du Québec ISBN: 978-2-924662-52-6 (PDF)

 $\ensuremath{\mathbb{C}}$ Nunavik Regional Board of Health and Social Services – 2021

AUTHORS

Mélanie Lemire, PhD, Associate Professor

Littoral Research Chair – Sentinel North Partnership Research Chair in Ecosystem Approaches to Health Department of Social and Preventive Medicine, Université Laval Population Health and Optimal Health Practices

Research Unit – Centre de recherche du CHU de Québec – Université Laval

Audrey Lavoie, MSc

Direction de la santé environnementale et de la toxicologie, Institut national de santé publique du Québec Department of Social and Preventive Medicine, Université Laval

Mariana Pontual, MSc

Population Health and Optimal Health Practices Research Unit – Centre de recherche du CHU de Québec – Université Laval

Matthew Little, PhD

School of Public Health and Social Policy, University of Victoria, Canada

Benoit Lévesque, MD

Direction de la santé environnementale et de la toxicologie, Institut national de santé publique du Québec Department of Social and Preventive Medicine, Université Laval

Pierre Ayotte, PhD, Professor

Direction de la santé environnementale et de la toxicologie, Institut national de santé publique du Québec Department of Social and Preventive Medicine, Université Laval Population Health and Optimal Health Practices Research Unit – Centre de recherche du CHU de Québec – Université Laval

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR

Danielle St-Laurent, Director Bureau d'information et d'études en santé des populations Institut national de santé publique du Québec

SCIENTIFIC DIRECTORS

Pierre Ayotte, PhD, Professor

Department of Social and Preventive Medicine, Faculty of Medicine, Université Laval Population Health and Optimal Health Practices Research Unit, Centre de recherche du CHU de Québec – Université Laval Direction de la santé environnementale et de la toxicologie, Institut national de santé publique du Québec

Françoise Bouchard, MD, MPH, FRCPC

Director of Public Health Nunavik Regional Board of Health and Social Services

STATISTICAL ANALYSIS

Audrey Lavoie, MSc

Direction de la santé environnementale et de la toxicologie, Institut national de santé publique du Québec Department of Social and Preventive Medicine, Université Laval

WITH THE COLLABORATION OF

Mario Brisson, Medical Advisor Public Health Department Nunavik Regional Board of Health and Social Services

Sylvie Ricard, Environmental Health Advisor Public Health Department Nunavik Regional Board of Health and Social Services

Virginie Noël, Environmental Health Advisor Public Health Department Nunavik Regional Board of Health and Social Services

SCIENTIFIC EDITING

Susie Gagnon, Scientific Advisor Bureau d'information et d'études en santé des populations Institut national de santé publique du Québec

Marie-Josée Gauthier, Planning, Programming and Research Officer Public Health Department Nunavik Regional Board of Health and Social Services

COMMUNICATIONS

Nunavik Regional Board of Health and Social Services

LINGUISTIC REVISION

Alison McGain

VISUAL DESIGN

Alphatek

SUGGESTED CITATION

Lemire, M., Lavoie, A., Pontual, M., Little, M., Lévesque, B., Ayotte, P. (2021). *Environmental Contaminants: Metals.* Nunavik Inuit Health Survey 2017 *Qanuilirpitaa*? How are we now? Quebec: Nunavik Regional Board of Health and Social Services (NRBHSS) & Institut national de santé publique du Québec (INSPQ).

QANUILIRPITAA? 2017 HEALTH SURVEY ACKNOWLEDGMENTS

On behalf of the Steering Committee, I would like to express my gratitude to all Nunavimmiut who participated in the *Qanuilirpitaa*? 2017 Health Survey.

This important health survey was made possible thanks to the long-standing partnership between the Nunavik Regional Board of Health and Social Services, the Institut national de santé publique du Québec and researchers from the Centre de recherche du CHU de Québec – Université Laval, McGill University and Trent University.

The valuable contribution of Inuit research advisors, leaders from each community, as well as representatives from the Avataq Cultural Institute, the Ungava Tulattavik Health Centre, the Inuulitsivik Health Centre, the Kativik Regional Government, Kativik Ilisarniliriniq, Makivik Corporation, the northern villages and the Qarjuit Youth Council is gratefully acknowledged. The Steering Committee and the Data Management Committee of *Qanuilirpitaa*? 2017 guided and enriched this work throughout the different phases, from planning to data interpretation and contextualization.

We would like to highlight the invaluable contribution of Pierre Ayotte and Françoise Bouchard, the scientific directors, and Danielle St-Laurent, the project's executive director. We are also indebted to Geneviève Hamel, Suzanne Bruneau, Suzanne Côté and Nathalie Ouellet who coordinated the planning and implementation of the survey.

We are sincerely thankful to the Inuit interviewers who carried out exceptional work in often challenging circumstances.

We are also grateful to all of the professionals, technicians, students, field team and clerical staff, as well as to the crew of the Canadian Coast Guard Ship *Amundsen*.

Finally, this survey could not have been undertaken without the financial support of the Nunavik Regional Board of Health and Social Services, the Kativik Regional Government, Makivik Corporation, Kativik Ilisarniliriniq, the Ministère de la Santé et des Services sociaux du Québec, ArcticNet, the Amundsen Science Ship Fund and the Northern Contaminants Program.

Numerous people have contributed at different stages of the survey process. Many of them are listed below, but there are many more.

Minnie Grey

Chair, *Qanuilirpitaa*? Steering Committee Executive Director, NRBHSS

In memory of Audrey Flemming and Linda Shipaluk

PRINCIPAL INVESTIGATORS AND INUIT ADVISORS*

Adult component

Pierre Ayotte Chris Furgal Mélanie Lemire Benoît Lévesque Michel Lucas Mary Pilurtuut

Youth component

Richard Bélanger Gina Muckle Louisa Yeates

Community component

Nancy Etok Christopher Fletcher Kitty Gordon Betsy Palliser Mylène Riva

Oral health

Aimée Dawson Chantal Galarneau

Men's health

Gilles Tremblay

STEERING COMMITTEE AND DATA MANAGEMENT COMMITTEE (DMC) PARTICIPANTS

Minnie Grey (Steering Committee Chair) Marie Rochette (DMC Co-Chair) Robert Watt (DMC Co-Chair Alicia Aragutak Ellen Avard Jean-Etienne Bégin Françoise Bouchard Suzanne Bruneau Marie-Noëlle Caron Maria Cengarle Yasmine Charara Suzanne Côté Serge Déry Aleashia Echalook Mona Eepa Belleau Maggie Emudluk Barrie Ford Susie Gagnon Marie-Josée Gauthier Yoan Girard Lucy Grey Geneviève Hamel Olivia Ikey Suzy Kauki Elena Koneak Labranche Christine Leblanc Stéphanie Léveillé Eliana Manrique Murray McDonald Jennifer Munick Tunu Napartuk Jeannie Nungak

Josepi Padlayat Geneviève Pellerin Fabien Pernet Maata Putugu Hilda Snowball Danielle St-Laurent Jobie Tukkiapik Larry Watt Shirley White-Dupuis

INTERVIEWERS/NURSES

Linda Amidlak Thomas Annanak Lydia Audlaluk Jeannie Calvin **Caroline Couture** Louis-Frédéric Daigle Véronique Dion Roy Geneviève Dorval Véronique Doutreloux Philippe Dufresne Victoria E. Forest Audrey Flemming Jeannie Flemming Elisabeth Gagné Virginie Gargano Suzie Gordon Sarah Imak Léa Laflamme Pierre Lejeune Alexandre Léveillé Paul Marcoux Josée Michaud Laura McKeeman Claude Morency Julie Nastapoka Julie Picard Michel Poulin Linda Shipaluk Évelyne Thibault Mina Tukai Amelia Tukkiapik Whiteley

COMMUNICATIONS AND TRANSLATION

Minnie Amidlak Annie Baron Nicolas Baltazar **Brigitte Chalifoux** Caroline D'Astous Nina Gilbert Alasie Hickey Nathalie Labonté Irène Langis Josée Lévesque Robert Mackey Émilie Pelletier Eva Pilurtuut Ida Saunders Jenny Simpraseuth Rhéal Séguin

DENTISTS/RESPIRATORY THERAPISTS

Élaine Audet Lucie Bélanger Hélène Fournier-Noël Marie-Rose Gagnon Beaumont Isabelle Gauthier Gabrielle Gingras Ariane H. Morin Cassiopée Paradis-Gagnon

FIELD STAFF

Stéphane Anctil Julien Arsenault Marie Bernard Justine Blanco Lalande Christian Brunet Virginie Chadenet Catherine Godin Josianne Grenier Dominique Hamel Robert Ladouceur Trina Manac'h Laurence Millette **Guillaume Proulx** Sylvie Ricard Camille Tremblay-Fournier As well as all local research assistants and local logistics staff

ADMINISTRATIVE SUPPORT AND INFORMATICS TECHNOLOGIES

Vincent Gilbert Denis Granghon Eva Gunn Ginette Laflamme Liv Larsen Richard Leboeuf Sylvie Muller

DATA PROCESSING, QUALITY CONTROL AND LAB WORK

Véronique Boiteau Marc-André Dubé Marianne Dubé Denis Hamel Judith Labrecque Jacinthe Larochelle Caroline Moisan Nathalie Ouellet Louis Rochette Mélanie St-Onge Mélanie Tessier Hamado Zoungrana

COMMUNITY COMPONENT/ MOBILIZATION

David Arsenault Marie Baron Imane Cheriet Marie-Hélène Dion-Gagnon Sarah Fraser Melody Lynch Marie-Claude Lyonnais Cindy Ruel

AND MANY MORE!

* Each person's name is listed only once even though the person may have been a contributor in more than one category.

TABLE OF CONTENTS

LIST	OF TABLES	V
LIST	OF ACRONYMS	VI
1	BACKGROUND OF THE QANUILIRPITAA? 2017 HEALTH SURVEY	1
	Target population	1
	Survey frame	1
	Data collection	2
	Participation	2
2	INTRODUCTION	3
	Objectives	5
5	METHODOLOGICAL ASPECTS	6
	Study population	6
	Data collection and laboratory analyses	6
	 Blood sample collection and laboratory analyses 	6
	 Dietary assessment and questionnaires 	6
	Guideline value exceedance	7

7

4 RESULTS

4	.1 Prevalence of metals concentrations above guideline values	8
4 a	.2 Mean concentrations of toxic metals according to sex nd age group	9
4 a	.3 Comparisons with other surveys in Nunavik nd elsewhere in Canada	9
>	Santé Québec survey, 1992 and <i>Qanuippitaa</i> ? 2004 (Nunavik)	9
, C	Inuit in other regions of the Canadian Arctic and non-Inuit anadian population	10
4	.4 Potential determinants of blood mercury, lead and cadmium levels	11
>	Sociodemographic Characteristics	11
>	Lifestyle Characteristics	12

8

19

5 DISCUSSION 16

Mercury	16
Lead	17
Cadmium	17
Limitations	18

6 CONCLUSION

REFERENCES	20)

24

LIST OF TABLES

Table 1	List of variables used for bivariate analysis.
P. 7	

- Table 2Guideline exceedances (prevalence and 95% Cl)P. 8for blood mercury, lead, and cadmium levels
in Nunavimmiut aged 16 years and over,
Nunavik, 2017.
- Table 3Blood mercury, lead and cadmium levelsP. 9(GM and 95% CI) according to sex and
age group, Nunavik, 2017.
- Table 4Blood mercury, lead and cadmium levelsP. 10(GM and 95% CI) among Nunavimmiut
aged 18 years and over in Nunavik (1992,
2004 and 2017).
- Table 5Blood mercury, lead, and cadmium levelsP. 10(GM and 95% Cl) among Nunavimmiut
aged 18 years and over in Nunavik (2017),
among Inuit from other regions of the Inuit
Nunangat (2007-2008) and among the
general Canadian population (2014-2015).
- Table 6Blood mercury, lead, and cadmium levelsP. 11(GM and 95% CI) according to ecological region,
Nunavik, 2017.
- Table 7Blood levels for lead (GM and 95% Cl)P. 11according to drinking water source among
Nunavimmiut aged 16 years and over,
Nunavik, 2017.

- Table 8Blood lead and cadmium levels (GM andP. 1295% CI) according to smoking status
and cannabis consumption, Nunavik, 2017.
- Table 9Blood lead levels (GM and 95% Cl) accordingP. 13to hunting practices and ammunition use,
Nunavik, 2017.
- Table 10Blood mercury levels (GM and 95% Cl)P. 14according to the consumption of marine
mammals and fish during the three months
prior to the survey, Nunavik, 2017.
- Table 11Blood lead levels (GM and 95% Cl) accordingP. 14to the consumption of terrestrial animals,
wild birds, marine mammals and fish during
the three months prior to the survey,
Nunavik, 2017.
- Table 12Blood cadmium levels (GM and 95% Cl)P. 15according to consumption of shellfish and
seaweed during the three months prior
to the survey, Nunavik, 2017.
- Table 13Blood mercury levels (GM and 95% Cl)P. 15according to quartiles of n-3 PUFA content
in RBC membranes, Nunavik, 2017.

LIST OF ACRONYMS

CHMS	Canadian Health Measures Survey
CI	confidence interval
DHA	docosahexaenoic acid
DPA	docosapentaenoic acid
EPA	eicosapentaenoic acid
FFQ	food frequency questionnaire
GM	geometric mean
KRG	Kativik Regional Government
MADO-C	notifiable diseases of chemical origin (maladies à declaration obligatoire d'origine chimique)
n-3 PUFA	long chain omega-3 polyunsaturated fatty acids
NQN	Nutaratsaliit Qanuingisiarningit Niqituinnanut - Pregnancy Wellness with Country Foods project
PHFSI	physical health and food security interview
PSI	psychosocial interview
RBC	red blood cell
RNUK	Regional Nunavimmi Umajulivijiit Katujaqatigininga (also known as the Nunavik Hunting Fishing Trapping Association (NHFTA))
SDQ	sociodemographic interview

BACKGROUND OF THE QANUILIRPITAA? 2017 HEALTH SURVEY

The *Qanuilirpitaa*? 2017 Health Survey is a major population health survey conducted in Nunavik that involved the collection, analysis and dissemination of information on the health status of Nunavimmiut. The last health survey conducted prior to it in Nunavik dated from 2004. Since then, no other surveys providing updated information on the health of this population had been carried out. Thus, in February 2014, the Board of Directors of the Nunavik Regional Board of Health and Social Services (NRBHSS) unanimously adopted a resolution to conduct a new health survey in all 14 Nunavik communities, in support of the Strategic Regional Plan.

The general objective of the 2017 health survey was to provide an up-to-date portrait of the health status of Nunavimmiut. It was also aimed at assessing trends and following up on the health and health determinants of adult participants since 2004, as well as evaluating the health status of Nunavik youth. This health survey has strived to move beyond traditional survey approaches so as to nurture the research capabilities and skills of Inuit and support the development and empowerment of communities.

Qanuilirpitaa? 2017 included four different components: 1) an adult component to document the mental and physical health status of adults in 2017 and to follow up on the adult cohort of 2004; 2) a youth component to establish a new cohort of Nunavimmiut aged 16 to 30 years old and to document their mental and physical health status; 3) a community component to establish the health profiles and assets of communities in a participatory research approach; and 4) a community mobilization project aimed at mobilizing communities and fostering their development.

This health survey relied on a high degree of partnership within Nunavik (Nunavik Regional Board of Health and Social Services (NRBHSS), Makivik Corporation, Kativik Regional Government (KRG), Kativik Ilisarniliriniq (KI), Avataq Cultural Institute, Qarjuit Youth Council, Inuulitsivik Health Centre, Ungava Tulattavik Health Centre), as well as between Nunavik, the Institut national de santé publique du Québec and academic researchers from three Canadian universities: Université Laval, McGill University and Trent University. This approach followed the OCAP principles of Ownership, Control, Access and Possession (First Nations Information Governance Centre, 2007).¹ It also emphasized the following values and principles: empowerment and self-determination, respect, value, relevance and usefulness, trust, transparency, engagement, scientific rigour and a realistic approach.

TARGET POPULATION

The survey target population was all permanent Nunavik residents aged 16 years and over. Persons living full time in public institutions were not included in the survey. The most up-to-date beneficiaries register of all Inuit living in Nunavik, provided by the Makivik Corporation in spring 2017, was used to construct the main survey frame. According to this register, the population of Nunavik was 12 488 inhabitants spread out in 14 communities. The register allowed respondents to be selected on the basis of age, sex and coast of residence (Hudson coast and Ungava coast).

SURVEY FRAME

The survey used a stratified proportional model to select respondents. Stratification was conducted based on communities and age groups, given that one of the main objectives of the survey was to provide estimates for two subpopulations aged, respectively, 16 to 30 years and 31 ears and over. In order to obtain precise estimates, the targeted sample size was 1 000 respondents in each age group. Assuming a 50% response rate, nearly 4 000 people were required to obtain the necessary sample size. From this pool, the number of individuals recruited from each

^{1.} OCAP® is a registered trademark of the First Nations Information Governance Centre (FNIGC).

community was proportionate to population size and took into account the number of days that the survey team would remain in each community – a situation that imposed constraints on the number of participants that could be seen. Within each stratum, participants were randomly selected from the beneficiaries register. However, the individuals from the 2004 cohort, all 31 years old and over (representing approximately 700 individuals), were automatically included in the initial sample.

DATA COLLECTION

Data were collected from August 19, 2017 to October 5, 2017 in the 14 villages. The villages were reached by the *Amundsen*, a Canadian Coast Guard Icebreaker, and participants were invited on board the ship for data collection purposes.

Two recruitment teams travelled from one community to another before the ship's arrival. An Inuk assistant in each community helped: identify, contact and transport (if necessary) each participant; inform participants about the sampling and study procedures; obtain informed consent from participants (video) and fill in the identification sheet and sociodemographic questionnaire.

Data collection procedures for the survey included questionnaires, as well as clinical measurements. The survey duration was about four hours for each wave of participants, including their transportation to and from the ship. Unfortunately, this time frame was sometimes insufficient to complete the data collection process. This survey received ethical approval by the Comité d'éthique de la recherche du Centre Hospitalier Universitaire de Québec – Université Laval.

Aboard the ship, the survey questionnaires were administered by interviewers, many of whom were Inuit. Face-to-face interviews were conducted using a computerassisted interviewing tool. If there were problems with the laptop connections, paper-form questionnaires were filled out. The questionnaires were administered in Inuktitut, English or French, according to the preference of the participants. Interviewers received training in administering the questionnaires prior to the start of the survey. The questionnaires were divided into five blocks: psychosocial interview (blocks 1 and 3), physical health and food security interview (block 2), food frequency questionnaire (block 4), and sociodemographic interview (block 5). The survey also included a clinical component, with tests to document aspects of physical health, sampling of biological specimens (blood, oropharyngeal swabs, urine, stool, and vaginal swabs), spirometry, and an oral clinical exam. These sessions were supervised by a team comprised of nurses, respiratory therapists, dentists, dental hygienists and assistants, and laboratory technicians.

PARTICIPATION

There were a total of 1 326 participants, including 574 Nunavimmiut aged 16 to 30 years old and 752 Nunavimmiut aged 31 years and over, for total response rates of 30.7% and 41.5%, respectively. The participants' distribution between the two coasts (Ungava and Hudson) was similar. The distribution of men and women was unequal, with twice as many women (873) than men (453) participating in the survey. If the results obtained from this sample are to be inferred to the target population, survey weights must be used.

Overall, as compared to the 2004 survey, the response rate (i.e., the rate of participants over the total number of individuals on the sampling list) was lower than expected, especially among young people. This includes the refusal rate and especially a low contact rate. Several reasons might explain the low response rate, including the short time period available to contact individuals prior to the ship's arrival in the community and non-contact due to people being outside of the community or on the land. Nevertheless, among the individuals that were contacted (n = 1 661), the participation rate was satisfactory with an internal participation rate of 79.7%. More details on the collection, processing and analysis of the data are given in the Methodological Report (Hamel, Hamel & Gagnon, 2020).

INTRODUCTION

Inuit residing in Nunavik face elevated exposure to metals, including mercury, lead, and cadmium. Mercury released at southern latitudes, mainly through fossil fuel combustion and artisanal gold mining activities, is carried to northern latitudes by oceanic and atmospheric transport. Once converted into methylmercury (an organic form of mercury that is more readily absorbable) by microorganisms, it is biomagnified in Arctic food webs and accumulates in high concentrations in top-predator species (AMAP, 2015). As the Inuit traditional diet comprises large amounts of wild animals, Inuit face elevated exposure to mercury compared to populations living in southern regions (Basu et al., 2018). Conversely, these traditional foods (country foods) are an integral part of Inuit culture, are appreciated for their good taste, and are crucial to sustain food security and nutrition among pregnant women, children, and adults. Country foods are also central to Inuit knowledge transmission and taste preferences in the Arctic (Canadian Council of Academies, 2014).

Pregnant women and children are particularly vulnerable to methylmercury exposure, as this form of mercury can cross both the blood-brain and placental barriers (Pirkle et al., 2016). The Nunavik Child Development Study (NCDS) showed that prenatal chronic low-dose exposure to methylmercury is associated with several subtle adverse neurodevelopmental outcomes (including impaired attention, memory, cognition, vision and motor functions, as well as anxiety) in childhood or adolescence (Boucher et al., 2010, 2012a, 2014, 2016; Ethier et al., 2012; Jacobson et al., 2015; Lamoureux-Tremblay et al., 2020; St-Amour et al., 2006). Prenatal exposure to methylmercury has also been associated with the shortening of gestation by about one week (Dallaire et al., 2013). Similar findings were observed in the Faroe Islands, where marine mammals used to be frequently consumed (AMAP, 2015). Therefore, it is important to minimize exposure of pregnant women and women of childbearing age to methylmercury (Legrand et al., 2010). Although most research has shown effects of prenatal exposure, there is also some evidence that chronic postnatal exposure is associated with altered fine motor functions and reduced heart rate variability (an indication of impaired cardiovascular functions) in school-age children (Boucher et al., 2016; Després et al., 2005; Valera et al., 2012).

Among Nunavimmiut adults, chronic low-dose exposure to methylmercury has also been associated with elevated blood pressure and reduced heart rate variability (Valera et al., 2008; 2009). In other fish-eating adult populations, exposure to methylmercury has been associated with different neurological and immunological impairments, although such associations have never been evaluated in the Nunavimmiut adult population (Ha et al., 2017; Karagas et al., 2012).

In Nunavik, local country foods with the highest concentrations of methylmercury are beluga meat, lake trout and marine mammal organs (Lemire et al., 2015). These foods are eaten frozen, raw, or sometimes cooked. Inuit also often eat dried beluga meat (known as beluga *nikku*), which is particularly high in methylmercury as methylmercury binds to proteins and the drying process concentrates it in this type of country food (Lemire et al., 2015).

Based on the Nunavik Inuit Health Survey conducted in 2004 (Qanuippitaa? 2004), beluga meat consumption (raw or nikku) was identified as the main contributor to methylmercury exposure among Nunavimmiut adults, especially in Hudson Strait communities where most beluga hunting activities take place in Nunavik and blood mercury levels are the highest (Lemire at al., 2015). In the 1992 and 2004 Inuit health surveys in Nunavik, blood mercury levels were also higher among women compared to men, as well as among older adults (Dewailly et al., 2001; 2007). A more recent study conducted in 2016-2017 among pregnant Inuit women in Nunavik (Nutaratsaliit Qanuingisiarningit Niqituinnanut - Pregnancy Wellness with Country Foods project (NQN)) reported lower hair mercury levels in winter, but higher hair mercury levels in summer and fall (Pontual et al., 2021). The consumption of beluga meat, and particularly beluga nikku, contributed the most to these seasonal variations in methylmercury exposure. Pregnant women with the greatest variation in hair mercury levels over time were also those with the highest consumption of beluga meat, and other country foods did not have a significant impact on seasonal changes in hair mercury levels (Pontual et al., 2021).

The Minamata Convention, which aims to mitigate global mercury emissions and releases, entered into force on August 16, 2017 (UNEP, 2017). To evaluate its effectiveness, it is important to monitor exposure of populations to methylmercury. Before the Convention, methylmercury exposure among Nunavimmiut adults had already declined between 1992 and 2004. Similarly, an annual decreasing trend in methylmercury exposure among pregnant Inuit women had also been observed in Nunavik between 1992 and 2017, although a quarter of pregnant women still presented blood mercury levels above the Health Canada guideline value in 2017 (Adamou et al., 2020). There is no indication that mercury levels in the Arctic environment have decreased in recent decades. The reduction in methylmercury exposure among Nunavimmiut is likely the consequence of a decline in marine country food consumption (Adamou et al., 2020).

Inuit are also exposed to lead, mainly through the consumption of wild animals hunted with lead ammunition, the use of firearms fired with lead ammunition for hunting, and exposure to house dust containing lead, produced perhaps by the cleaning of firearms inside or near the house (Fillion et al., 2014; Lévesque et al., 2003). In 1999, the use of lead pellets for hunting migratory birds was banned in Canada, and the public health authorities of Nunavik actively informed the population about the risks of continued use of lead pellets for hunting (Levesque et al., 2003). This contributed to the voluntarily ban and replacement of lead pellets by steel pellets in Nunavik, and lead exposure greatly declined between 1992 and 2004 in Nunavimmiut adults (Dewailly et al., 2007; Couture et al., 2012). In 1992 and 2004, blood lead levels were higher among men than women, as well as among older Nunavimmiut adults (Dewailly et al., 2001; 2007). In 1992 and 2004, blood lead levels were also positively associated with cigarette consumption (Dewailly et al., 2001; Fontaine et al., 2008), as previously observed in other populations (Grandjean, 2003). Old paint and contaminated drinking water (due to lead pipes or leadsoldered joints) are known sources of lead exposure in other populations (ATSDR, 2020). However, nearly 60% of houses in Nunavik were built after 1991, with the oldest dating back to 1981 (SHQ, 2014), which minimizes the possibility that lead-based paint, lead pipes or leadsoldered joints are a significant source of exposure to lead in the region. Furthermore, lead is found naturally in water, but generally only in trace concentrations (ATSDR, 2020). Indeed, neither water samples obtained at municipal treatment plants nor samples collected from tanker trucks in several communities in 2015 and 2016 contained detectable levels of lead (KRG, personal communication).

Blood lead levels among pregnant Inuit women in Nunavik have also steadily decreased since they were first measured in 1992, but still 5% of pregnant women in 2016-2017 (NQN study) presented blood lead levels above the Health Canada guideline value (Lemire et al., 2018). A few years ago, a study in southern Quebec showed that consumers of wild meat shot with lead-headed bullets may also be exposed to lead, since lead bullet fragments, sometimes microscopic in size, can remain in the meat close to the wound channel of the bullet if not properly removed before consumption (Fachehoun et al., 2015). Moreover, in 2016, an investigation in Nunavik stores revealed that, while steel pellets were widespread, lead pellets remained available for purchase and were used in the region, and that lead-free bullets were not easily accessible in Nunavik, either due to a lack of availability or cost constraints (Pétrin-Dérosiers, 2016).

Exposure to lead is associated with several developmental and neurological adverse effects (ATSDR, 2020). In children, even low exposure to lead can notably induce irreversible adverse effects on brain functions, primarily cognitive function, behaviour and mood as well as motor and sensory functions (ATSDR, 2020). Low-level exposure to lead, prenatal and/or postnatal, has been associated with subtle impairments in growth, intellectual functions, memory, fine motor tasks, and visual brain development as well as with attention deficit and increased impulsivity in lnuit children from Nunavik (Boucher et al., 2009, 2012a, 2012b, 2014; Dallaire et al., 2014; Després et al., 2005; Ethier et al., 2012, 2015; Fraser et al., 2006; Jacobson et al., 2015; Plusquellec et al., 2007; 2010).

In adults, chronic low-level exposure to lead has also been associated with behaviour and cognitive impairments (ATSDR 2020). Low exposure to lead in children and adults can also cause kidney damage and dysfunction, as well as cardiovascular, immunological and reproductive problems (ATSDR, 2020). The effects of lead exposure have yet to be investigated in Nunavimmiut adults. High-dose lead exposure has been associated with anemia, although blood lead levels in Nunavik are below those that have been associated with this adverse effect (ATSDR 2020).

Cadmium from both anthropogenic and natural sources is released into the environment and can accumulate in lichen, vegetation, mollusks and seaweeds (WHO, 2010). High concentrations of cadmium can be found in the kidney and, in lower concentrations, in the liver of cervids (e.g., caribou), since they consume lichen (Robillard et al., 2002). Smokers have a higher exposure to cadmium, as tobacco plants accumulate cadmium from the soil. Nonsmokers may also be exposed to cadmium through second-hand smoke (ATSDR, 2012). In Qanuippitaa? 2004, blood cadmium levels were within the reference values for the general Quebec population, were not different between sexes, and were higher among younger adults (18 to 24 years old). Overall, blood cadmium levels decreased by 22% between 1992 and 2004 (Dewailly et al., 2007; Fontaine et al., 2008). In 2004, blood cadmium levels were also strongly associated with cigarette consumption, whereas among non-smokers, blood cadmium levels were associated with the consumption of caribou kidneys and livers (Fontaine et al., 2008). The major health effect associated with cadmium exposure is kidney damage, as cadmium accumulates in the kidney and can cause generalized reabsorptive dysfunction (WHO, 2010). Meanwhile, inhalation of cadmium is associated with respiratory diseases and lung cancer (WHO, 2010). Lower chronic exposure to cadmium is also associated with disturbed calcium metabolism and bone damage (ATSDR, 2012; WHO, 2010). These health impacts of cadmium exposure have not been studied in Nunavik.

OBJECTIVES

- > To document blood levels of mercury, lead and cadmium among Nunavimmiut aged 16 years and over, by age and sex, and to compare those levels with guideline values;
- > To compare the results of the current study with those of the 1992 Santé Québec Survey and the 2004 Qanuippitaa? Nunavik Health Survey, other Inuit populations in Canada, and the general Canadian population;
- > To examine associations between potential contemporary determinants of exposure and blood concentrations of the aforementioned toxic metals among Nunavimmiut.

3 METHODOLOGICAL ASPECTS

STUDY POPULATION

A total of 1 326 individuals participated in the data collection process onboard the CCGS *Amundsen*, and among them, 93.9% provided a blood sample. The final study sample consisted of 1 245 participants aged 16 and over, including 30 pregnant women.

DATA COLLECTION AND LABORATORY ANALYSES

Blood sample collection and laboratory analyses

Blood samples were collected by venipuncture by research nurses. Whole blood total mercury (a surrogate for methylmercury exposure in fish and marine mammal eating populations), lead and cadmium concentrations were measured using inductively coupled plasma mass spectrometry (ICP-MS) with a NexION[®] instrument from PerkinElmer (Waltham, MA, USA) and were analyzed at the Centre de toxicologie du Québec (Quebec, QC).

Red blood cell (RBC) fatty acid composition was analyzed at the Laboratory of Nutritional Lipidomics at the University of Waterloo, Ontario, using a Varian 3900 gas chromatograph equipped with a 15 m DB-FFAP capillary column (df = 0.10 μ m). The amount of each fatty acid was calculated as a percentage of the total fatty acid content (relative %). The total omega-3 polyunsaturated fatty acid (n-3 PUFA) content in RBCs was calculated by summing the amounts of eicosapentaenoic acid (EPA), docosahexaenoic acid (DHA) and docosapentaenoic acid (DPA), and was categorized into quartiles.

Dietary assessment and questionnaires

Dietary intake was assessed using a food frequency questionnaire (FFQ). The FFQ measured the frequency of intake for each item in the past three months; serving sizes were not considered. Country food items were then categorized into different groups according to possible sources of mercury, lead or cadmium exposure previously identified in Nunavik. As methylmercury accumulates primarily in predatory species and binds to protein (no methylmercury is present in the fat of marine mammals), the consumption of marine mammals (i.e., beluga nikku, beluga meat, beluga mattaaq, seal meat, seal liver, walrus meat (igunak)) and fish (Arctic char, dried fish (pitsik), lake trout, brook or sea trout, salmon, pike or walleye, lake whitefish (coregone) and sculpin (ugly fish)) was taken into account (Lemire et al., 2015). For lead exposure, several country foods were considered based on the lead content of the ammunition used for harvesting those species: wild birds (hunted using pellets), terrestrial animals (i.e., caribou nikku, caribou meat, polar bear, muskox; hunted using bullets) and marine mammals (hunted using bullets). In the case of cadmium, consumption of shellfish (mollusks (mussels, scallops, clams) and urchins) and seaweed was considered as these foods may accumulate low levels of cadmium.

In addition to the FFQ, questionnaires to document sociodemographic characteristics, hunting practices, ammunition use, drinking water sources, smoking status, cannabis use and second-hand smoke exposure were administered by trained interviewers. A list of variables used for bivariate analysis as well as the source questionnaire are presented in Table 1.

Table 1 List of variables used for bivariate analysis.

Source	Variables			
PHFSI (block 2)	Hunting frequency, ammunition use, gun cleaning inside the house, and meat cleaning			
PSI (block 3)	Drinking water source, smoking status, use of cannabis, second-hand smoke exposure			
FFQ (block 4)	Consumption of various country foods (marine mammals, fish, shellfish, seaweed, terrestrial animals and wild birds)			
SDQ (block 5)	Sex, age, ecological region			

PSI = psychosocial interview; PHFSI = physical health and food security interview;

FFQ = food frequency questionnaire; SDQ = sociodemographic questionnaire.

GUIDELINE VALUE EXCEEDANCE

The prevalence of Nunavimmiut overly exposed to toxic metals was assessed using guideline values proposed by Health Canada and Quebec's Ministère de la santé et des services sociaux (notifiable diseases of chemical origin or *maladies à declaration obligatoire d'origine chimique* (MADO-C)) (Caron et al., 2016; Health Canada, 2019; Legrand et al., 2010). Health Canada's blood mercury guideline values were used for women of childbearing age (Legrand et al., 2010), whereas the U.S. lead guideline value for pregnant and breastfeeding women was applied to childbearing age women (Committee on Obstetric Practice, 2012). These guideline values are presented in Table 2.

STATISTICAL ANALYSIS

All statistical analyses were performed with SAS[®] Studio, Version 3.8. (Cary, North Carolina, USA) and used weights to take into account sampling methodology and item non-response so that the results could be inferred to the target population (Hamel, Hamel & Gagnon, 2020). For all statistical analyses, a significance level of α < 0.05 was used and variance was estimated with the Balanced Repeated Replication (BRR) method.

Descriptive statistics were presented as geometric means (95% confidence intervals) of metal concentrations in whole blood and as prevalence of individuals exhibiting concentrations of metal above guideline values.

Bivariate analysis was performed to assess metal concentrations according to sex, age, ecological region, n-3 PUFA, drinking water source, smoking status, cannabis, hunting frequency, ammunition use, meat cleaning, gun cleaning, and consumption of marine mammals, terrestrial animals, wild birds, fish, shellfish and seaweed. For dichotomous independent variables, t-tests were used. For categorical independent variables with multiple categories, ANOVA were used, followed by post-hoc t-tests with Tukey-Kramer correction to consider unbalanced data. Comparisons of metal concentrations (unadjusted for age) were made with results from the 1992 Santé Québec Survey and the 2004 Qanuippitaa? Nunavik Health Survey. Comparisons were also made with concentrations documented in the Inuit Health Survey 2007-2008 conducted in the other regions of the Inuit Nunangat and with concentrations measured in the general Canadian population, as part of the Canadian Health Measures Survey (CHMS): Cycle 4, conducted in 2014-2015 (Health Canada, 2017). When the 95% confidence intervals of geometric means did not overlap, the difference between geometric mean values was considered significantly different.

RESULTS

4.1 PREVALENCE OF METALS CONCENTRATIONS ABOVE GUIDELINE VALUES

The prevalence rates for Nunavimmiut aged 16 years and over with concentrations exceeding the MADO-C guideline values for blood mercury, lead and cadmium were 40%, 4% and 7%, respectively (Table 2). Almost half (45%) of women were above the MADO-C guideline value for blood mercury, compared to 36% of men. Nearly six out of ten women of childbearing age (57%) exceeded Health Canada's mercury blood guideline value (Legrand et al., 2010), whereas 9% exceeded the United States blood lead guideline value for pregnancy or lactation (Committee on Obstetric Practice, 2012). Moreover, up to 7% of older women exceeded the Health Canada guideline for blood lead levels.

	Mercury (%)			Lead (%)	Cadmium (%)	
	Health Canada (women of childbea- ring age and men 18 years and under) ¹	Health Canada (women past reproductive age and men over 18 years) ¹	MADO-C ²	U.S. Commit- tee on obstetric practice (pregnant and breastfeeding women) ³	Health Canada ⁴ and MADO-C ²	MADO-C ²
	≥ 40 nmol/L	≥ 100 nmol/L	≥ 60 nmol/L	≥ 0.25 μmol/L	≥ 0.5 μmol/L	≥ 45 nmol/L
Women (16 years and over)	-	-	44.6 (41.3 - 48.0)	-	3.9* (2.4 - 5.4)	6.3* (4.4 - 8.2)
Women of childbearing age (16 - 49 years)	57.4 (53.4 - 61.4)	_	40.5 (36.6 - 44.4)	9.1 (6.7 - 11.5)	2.9** (1.5 - 4.4)	6.8* (4.4 - 9.2)
Women (50 years and over)	-	35.8 (28.9 - 42.6)	57.3 (50.1 - 64.5)	-	6.9** (3.0 - 10.8)	4.7** (1.9 - 7.5)
Men (16 years and over)	-	-	35.8 (31.0 - 40.5)		3.0** (1.4 - 4.6)	7.7* (4.7 - 10.7)
Men (16 - 18 years)	31.7* (20.1 - 43.3)		21.0** (10.6 - 31.4)	_	1.2** (0.0 - 3.6)	7.4** (0.0 - 15.7)
Men (19 years and over)		19.6 (15.6 - 23.6)	38.2 (33.0 - 4 3.4)	_	3.3** (1.4 - 5.2)	7.7* (4.4 - 11.0)
Total	-	_	40.2 (37.3 - 43.0)	-	3.5* (2.4 - 4.5)	7.0 (5.2 - 8.7)

 Table 2
 Guideline exceedances (prevalence and 95% Cl) for blood mercury, lead, and cadmium levels in Nunavimmiut aged 16 years and over, Nunavik, 2017.

1. Health Canada provisional interim blood guideline value for mercury in women of childbearing age and adults (Legrand et al., 2010).

2. Quebec notifiable diseases of chemical origin (MADO-C) guideline values for blood mercury, lead and cadmium in adults

(Caron et al., 2016).

3. U.S. guideline value for blood lead in pregnant and breastfeeding women (Committee on Obstetric Practice, 2012).

4. Health Canada guideline value for blood lead in adults (Health Canada, 2019).

* The coefficient of variation is greater than 15% and lower than or equal to 25%. The proportion should be interpreted carefully.

** The coefficient of variation is greater than 25%. The proportion is shown for information only.

Unit conversion: mercury: $\mu g/L \times 4.99 = nmol/L$; lead: $\mu g/L \times 0.0048 = \mu mol/L$; cadmium: $\mu g/L \times 8.90 = nmol/L$.

4.2 MEAN CONCENTRATIONS OF TOXIC METALS ACCORDING TO SEX AND AGE GROUP

well as among older Nunavimmiut (Table 3). Blood lead different between sexes, but concentrations were higher levels were higher in men than women, as well as among among younger Nunavimmiut.

Blood mercury levels were higher in women than men, as older Nunavimmiut. Blood cadmium levels were not

Contantinant and any more	Total		Men		Women	
Contaminant and age group	GM	(95% CI)	GM	(95% CI)	GM	(95% CI)
Mercury (nmol/L)						
16 - 29 years	33ª	(29 - 36)	27ª	(22 - 32)	41ª	(37 – 45)
30 - 49 years	41 ^b	(36 - 47)	35ª	(28 - 44)	48ª	(43 - 54)
50 years and over	66 ^c	(59 – 73)	59 ^b	(50 - 69)	73 ^b	(65 - 82)
Total	42	(39 - 45)	35	(31 – 39)	50	(47 - 53)
Lead (µmol/L)						
16 - 29	0.09ª	(0.08 - 0.09)	0.10ª	(0.09 - 0.11)	0.08ª	(0.07 - 0.09)
30 - 49	0.13 ^b	(0.12 - 0.14)	0.15 ^b	(0.13 - 0.17)	0.12 ^b	(0.10 - 0.13)
50 years and over	0.18 ^c	(0.17 - 0.20)	0.18 ^b	(0.16 - 0.20)	0.18 ^c	(0.17 - 0.20)
Total	0.12	(0.12 - 0.13)	0.13	(0.12 - 0.14)	0.11	(0.10 - 0.12)
Cadmium (nmol/L)						
16 - 29	17ª	(15 – 19)	16ª	(13 – 20)	17ª	(15 – 19)
30 - 49	15ª	(14 - 17)	17ª	(14 - 20)	14 ⁵	(13 – 16)
50 years and over	11 ⁶	(9-12)	8 ^b	(7 – 10)	13 ^b	(12 – 15)
Total	14	(14 - 15)	14	(12 - 16)	15	(14 - 16)

Table 3 Blood mercury, lead and cadmium levels (GM and 95% CI) according to sex and age group, Nunavik, 2017.

a, b, c Estimates in **bold** and with different exponents are significantly different between age groups (p < 0.05). Estimates in **bold and italics** are significantly different between sexes (all age groups together) (p < 0.05). GM: geometric mean; CI: confidence interval.

Unit conversion: mercury: $\mu g/L \times 4.99 = nmol/L$; lead: $\mu g/L \times 0.0048 = \mu mol/L$; cadmium: $\mu g/L \times 8.90 = nmol/L$.

4.3 COMPARISONS WITH OTHER SURVEYS IN NUNAVIK AND **ELSEWHERE IN CANADA**

Santé Québec survey, 1992 and Qanuippitaa? 2004 (Nunavik)

Blood levels for mercury, lead, and cadmium in 2017 were compared to those reported in the Santé Québec Survey in 1992 and the *Qanuippitaa*? Nunavik Inuit Health Survey in 2004 (Dewailly et al., 2001; 2007) among people aged 18 years and over. Concentrations of all three toxic metals have progressively decreased since 1992. Over the 25-year

period between 1992 and 2017, mercury levels fell by 44%, lead levels by 71% and cadmium levels by 58%. Between 2004 and 2017, mercury levels declined only moderately (by 18%), whereas lead levels decreased by 37% and cadmium levels by half (48%).

9

Table 4Blood mercury, lead and cadmium levels (GM and 95% Cl) among Nunavimmiut aged 18 years and over
in Nunavik (1992, 2004 and 2017).

Contractional	1992 ¹		2004 ¹		2017	
Contaminant	GM	(95% CI)	GM	(95% CI)	GM	(95% CI)
Mercury (nmol/L)	75 ª	(69 - 81)	51 ⁶	(48 - 55)	42 ^c	(39 - 45)
Lead (µmol/L)	0.42ª	(0.40 - 0.44)	0.19 ⁶	(0.18 - 0.20)	0.12 ^c	(0.12 - 0.13)
Cadmium (nmol/L)	33 ª	(31 - 36)	27 ^b	(25 - 28)	14°	(14 - 15)

1. Data sources: Santé Québec Survey, 1992, and *Qanuippitaa*? 2004 (Dewailly et al., 2007; Fontaine et al., 2008). Estimates in **bold** and with different exponents are significantly different between health surveys based on comparison of 95% Cls. GM: geometric mean; Cl: confidence interval.

Unit conversion: mercury: $\mu g/L \times 4.99 = nmol/L$; lead: $\mu g/L \times 0.0048 = \mu mol/L$; cadmium: $\mu g/L \times 8.90 = nmol/L$.

Inuit in other regions of the Canadian Arctic and non-Inuit Canadian population

As shown in Table 5, blood mercury levels in Nunavik in 2017 were higher than among lnuit from the other regions of the Inuit Nunangat in 2007-2008. In contrast, blood lead levels in Nunavik in 2017 were lower than levels in the Inuit Health Survey 2007-2008, whereas blood cadmium levels were not different between Arctic regions.

Blood mercury, lead and cadmium levels in Nunavik in 2017 were all markedly higher than in the general Canadian population in 2014-2015 (Health Canada, 2017). Indeed, in 2017, blood mercury levels among Nunavimmiut were 12-fold higher, blood lead levels two-fold higher, and blood cadmium levels nearly 5-fold higher than levels in the general Canadian population in 2014-2015.

Table 5Blood mercury, lead, and cadmium levels (GM and 95% Cl) among Nunavimmiut aged 18 years and over
in Nunavik (2017), among Inuit from other regions of the Inuit Nunangat (2007-2008) and among
the general Canadian population (2014-2015).

	Qanuilirpitaa? 2017		Inuit Health Survey 2007-2008 ¹		CHMS 2014-2015 ²	
	GM	(95% CI)	GM (95% CI)		GM	(95% CI)
Mercury (nmol/L)	42	(39 - 45)	35	(33 - 36)	3.4	(3.2 - 3.6)
Lead (µmol/L)	0.12	(0.12 - 0.13)	0.17	(0.16 - 0.17)	0.05	(0.05 - 0.05)
Cadmium (nmol/L)	14	(14 - 15)	14	(13 – 15)	3.2	(3.0 - 3.4)

1. Data source: Inuit Health Survey 2007-2008 (Laird et al., 2015).

2. Data source: Canadian Health Measures Survey: Cycle 4 (2014-2015) (Health Canada, 2017).

Estimates in **bold** are different from the *Qanuilirpitaa*? 2017 corresponding estimate based on non-overlapping 95% Cls. GM: geometric mean; Cl: confidence interval.

Unit conversion: mercury: $\mu g/L \times 4.99 = nmol/L$; lead: $\mu g/L \times 0.0048 = \mu mol/L$; cadmium: $\mu g/L \times 8.90 = nmol/L$; lead: $\mu g/L \times 0.0048 = \mu mol/L$; cadmium: $\mu g/L \times 8.90 = nmol/L$; lead: $\mu g/L \times 0.0048 = \mu mol/L$; cadmium: $\mu g/L \times 8.90 = nmol/L$; lead: $\mu g/L \times 0.0048 = \mu mol/L$; cadmium: $\mu g/L \times 8.90 = nmol/L$; lead: $\mu g/L \times 0.0048 = \mu mol/L$; cadmium: $\mu g/L \times 8.90 = nmol/L$; lead: $\mu g/L \times 0.0048 = \mu mol/L$; cadmium: $\mu g/L \times 8.90 = nmol/L$; lead: $\mu g/L \times 0.0048 = \mu mol/L$; cadmium: $\mu g/L \times 8.90 = nmol/L$; lead: $\mu g/L \times 0.0048 = \mu mol/L$; cadmium: $\mu g/L \times 8.90 = nmol/L$; lead: $\mu g/L \times 0.0048 = \mu mol/L$; lead: $\mu g/L \times 0.0048$

4.4 POTENTIAL DETERMINANTS OF BLOOD MERCURY, LEAD AND CADMIUM LEVELS

Associations between blood metal concentrations and sociodemographic characteristics, drinking water sources and lifestyle characteristics are reported in Tables 6 to 13.

Sociodemographic Characteristics

blood mercury levels were two-fold higher in Nunavimmiut from Hudson Strait villages compared to those living in Hudson Bay villages. They were also slightly higher in Hudson Bay than in Ungava Bay. Conversely, blood lead levels were significantly higher in Nunavimmiut living in Hudson Bay villages, whereas blood cadmium levels were significantly higher among residents from Hudson Bay and Hudson Strait.

	Mercu	Mercury (nmol/L)		Lead (µmol/L)		ium (nmol/L)
	GM	(95% CI)	GM (95% CI)		GM	(95% CI)
Ecological region ¹						
Hudson Bay	37 ^b	(32 - 42)	0.14ª	(0.13 - 0.15)	18 ª	(16 - 20)
Hudson Strait	75 ª	(67 - 83)	0.11 ⁶	(0.10 - 0.11)	15ª	(13 – 17)
Ungava Bay	31 °	(28 - 34)	0.11 ^b	(0.11 - 0.12)	11 ⁶	(10 - 12)

Table 6 Blood mercury, lead, and cadmium levels (GM and 95% CI) according to ecological region, Nunavik, 2017.

a, b, c Estimates in **bold** and with different exponents are significantly different between ecological regions (p < 0.05).

 Hudson Strait villages: Ivujivik, Salluit, Kangiqsujuaq and Quaqtaq; Hudson Bay villages: Kuujjuarapik, Umiujaq, Inukjuak, Puvirnituq and Akulivik; Ungava Bay villages: Kangirsuk, Aupaluk, Tasiujaq, Kuujjuaq and Kangiqsualujjuaq.
 GM: geometric mean; CI: confidence interval.

Unit conversion: mercury: $\mu g/L \times 4.99 = nmol/L$; lead: $\mu g/L \times 0.0048 = \mu mol/L$; cadmium: $\mu g/L \times 8.90 = nmol/L$.

Blood lead levels were not associated with drinking water sources in the summer and winter (Table 7).

Table 7Blood levels for lead (GM and 95% CI) according to drinking water source among Nunavimmiut
aged 16 years and over, Nunavik, 2017.

	Lead (µmol/L)		
	GM	(95% CI)	
Drinking water source (summer)			
Municipal system ¹	0.12	(0.12 - 0.13)	
Other ²	0.11	(0.10 - 0.12)	
Drinking water source (winter)			
Municipal system ¹	0.12	(0.12 - 0.13)	
Other ²	0.11	(0.10 - 0.12)	

Estimates in **bold** are significantly different between variable categories (p < 0.05).

1. Municipal system includes tap at home and directly at the water plant.

2. Other sources: bottled water, nearby lake, river, or stream, melted snow, ice or iceberg.

GM: geometric mean; CI: confidence interval.

Unit conversion: lead: $\mu g/L \times 0.0048 = \mu mol/L$; cadmium: $\mu g/L \times 8.90 = nmol/L$.

Lifestyle Characteristics

tobacco and cannabis use. At the time of the survey, blood cadmium levels in current smokers were seven-fold higher than those of ex-smokers, who also had slightly higher cadmium levels than non-smokers (Table 8). Blood cadmium levels were higher as well among people who reported exposure to second-hand smoke in their home and had used cannabis in the 12 months prior to the survey. Smokers and cannabis users as well as those who reported being exposed to second-hand smoke in their house also exhibited higher blood lead levels.

Table 8Blood lead and cadmium levels (GM and 95% Cl) according to smoking status and cannabis consumption,
Nunavik, 2017.

	Lead (µmol/L)		Cadm	ium (nmol/L)
	GM	(95% CI)	GM	(95% CI)
Tobacco smoking status (at the time of the survey) ¹				
Current smoker	0.13ª	(0.13 - 0.14)	22.7 ª	(21.8 – 23.6)
Former smoker	0.09 ^b	(0.08 - 0.10)	3.0 ^b	(2.7 - 3.3)
Never smoked	0.10 ⁵	(0.08 - 0.12)	2.2 ^c	(1.9 – 2.6)
Exposure to second-hand smoke in the house				
Every day and nearly every day	0.14ª	(0.13 - 0.16)	18.3ª	(16.3 - 20.6)
Once a week or less	0.11 ^b	(0.11 - 0.12)	13.2 ^b	(12.2 - 14.3)
Cannabis use (last 12 months) ²				
More than once a month	0.13ª	(0.12 - 0.14)	18.8ª	(17.3 - 20.4)
Once a month or less	0.11 ^b	(0.10 - 0.12)	11.6 ^b	(10.4 - 13.0)

a, b, c Estimates in **bold** and with different exponents are significantly different between variable categories (p < 0.05).

1. Based on reported smoking status at the time of the survey. Similar associations were observed using urinary cotinine.

2. Cannabis use included "weed, pot, marijuana, grass or hashish".

GM: geometric mean; CI: confidence interval.

Unit conversion: lead: μ g/L × 0.0048 = μ mol/L; cadmium: μ g/L × 8.90 = nmol/L.

Hunting practices. Blood lead levels were significantly higher in people who reported hunting once per week or more during the summer season, as well as individuals using lead shot or pellets for hunting and those cleaning guns inside the house (or living in houses where someone cleaned guns inside) (Table 9). Conversely, people who

reported using firearms, lead bullets or slugs for hunting did not display higher blood lead levels, and individuals who reported cleaning a large part of the meat contaminated with lead fragments around the wound channel of the bullet or the slug (10 cm and above) had higher blood lead levels, contrary to what was expected.

Table 9	Blood lead levels (GM and 95% CI) according to hunting practices and ammunition use, N	Junavik, 2017.
---------	--	----------------

	ov1	Lead (µ	ımol/L)
	%'	GM	(95% CI)
Hunting frequency (summer) ²			
Once a week or more	37	0.13ª	(0.13 - 0.14)
1 to 3 days a month	22	0.11 ^b	(0.10 - 0.12)
Less than once a month/Never	39	0.12 ^b	(0.11 - 0.13)
Among those who reported going hunting at least during one s	eason (81% of resp	ondents):	
Gun cleaning inside the house ³			
Yes	38	0.13ª	(0.12 - 0.14)
No	62	0.12 [♭]	(0.11 – 0.12)
Use of firearms ³			
Yes	52	0.13	(0.12 - 0.13)
No	48	0.12	(0.11 - 0.13)
Among those who reported using firearms (42% of respondent	s):		
Lead ammunition use - bullets ⁴			
Yes	88	0.12	(0.12 - 0.13)
No	12	0.14	(0.11 - 0.18)
Lead ammunition use - shots or pellets ⁴			_
Yes	61	0.13ª	(0.12 - 0.15)
No	39	0.11 ⁶	(0.10 - 0.12)
Lead ammunition use - slugs ⁴			
Yes	14	0.14	(0.11 – 0.17)
No	86	0.12	(0.12 - 0.13)
Meat cleaning (Meat removal) ⁴			
None, only extract the bullet/slug	21	0.10ª	(0.09 - 0.12)
Cut away less than 5 cm	29	0.13	(0.12 - 0.15)
Cut away between 5 and 10 cm	32	0.12	(0.11 - 0.14)
Cut away more than 10 cm	18	0.14 ^b	(0.12 - 0.17)

a, b, c Estimates in **bold** and with different exponents are significantly different between variable categories (p < 0.05).

1. Participants who answered "Do not know" to a question were computed as not having answered the question.

2. Same trend for other seasons; associations (ANOVA) were significant for the fall (0.001), but not significant for spring (p = 0.06) and winter (p = 0.09).

3. This question was answered only by participants who reported going hunting at least during one season.

4. This question was answered only by participants who reported going hunting at least during one season and being the person who used the guns for hunting.

GM: geometric mean; CI: confidence interval.

Unit conversion: lead: μ g/L × 0.0048 = μ mol/L.

Dietary intake. Blood mercury levels were significantly higher in Nunavimmiut who reported consuming marine mammals and fish more frequently in the three months prior to the survey (Table 10). Blood lead levels were slightly higher in individuals who declared consuming wild

birds and marine mammals more frequently during the same period (Table 11). Blood cadmium levels were not associated with shellfish (mollusks and urchins) and seaweed consumption frequency (Table 12).

Table 10Blood mercury levels (GM and 95% CI) according to the consumption of marine mammals and fish
during the three months prior to the survey, Nunavik, 2017.

	Mercury (nmol/L)			
	Median (times/day)	GM	(95% CI)	
Marine mammals (meat and organs and beluga mattaaq) ¹				
Above or equal to median	0.20	53	(48 - 59)	
Below median	0.20	33	(30 - 37)	
Fish ²				
Above or equal to median	0.27	47	(43 - 51)	
Below median	0.27	37	(34 - 41)	

Estimates in **bold** are significantly different between variable categories (p < 0.05).

1. Marine mammals: beluga nikku, beluga meat, beluga mattaaq, seal meat, seal liver and walrus meat (igunak).

2. Fish: Arctic char, dried fish (pitsik), lake trout, brook or sea trout, salmon, pike or walleye, lake whitefish (coregone)

and sculpin (ugly fish).

GM: geometric mean; CI: confidence interval.

Unit conversion: mercury: $\mu g/L \times 4.99 = nmol/L$.

Table 11Blood lead levels (GM and 95% CI) according to the consumption of terrestrial animals, wild birds,
marine mammals and fish during the three months prior to the survey, Nunavik, 2017.

	Lead (µmol/L)			
	Median (times/day)	GM	(95% CI)	
Terrestrial animals ¹				
Above or equal to median	0.21	0.13	(0.12 - 0.13)	
Below median	0.21	0.12	(0.11 – 0.13)	
Wild birds ²				
Above or equal to median	0.06	0.13	(0.12 - 0.14)	
Below median	0.00	0.11	(0.10 – 0.11)	
Marine mammals (meat, organs, <i>mattaaq</i> , fat) ³				
Above or equal to median	0.72	0.13	(0.12 - 0.13)	
Below median	0.52	0.11	(0.10 - 0.12)	

Estimates in **bold** are significantly different between variable categories (p < 0.05).

1. Terrestrial animals: caribou nikku, caribou meat, polar bear and muskox.

2. Wild birds: ptarmigan, partridge and goose (Canada or white goose).

3. Marine mammals: beluga nikku, beluga meat, beluga mattaaq, beluga misirak/ursuk, seal meat, seal liver, seal misirak/ursuk and walrus meat (igunak).

GM: geometric mean; CI: confidence interval.

Unit conversion: lead: $\mu g/L \times 0.0048 = \mu mol/L$.

Table 12Blood cadmium levels (GM and 95% CI) according to consumption of shellfish and seaweed during
the three months prior to the survey, Nunavik, 2017.

	Cadmium (nmol/L)				
	Median (times/day)	% of consumers	GM	(95% CI)	
Shellfish ¹					
Above or equal to median	0.01		15	(14 - 16)	
Below median	0.01		15	(13 – 16)	
Seaweed ²					
Consumer		27.2	14	(13 – 16)	
Non-consumer	21.2		15	(14 - 16)	

Estimates in **bold** are significantly different between variable categories (p < 0.05) (no statistical differences in this table). 1. Shellfish: mollusks (mussels, scallops, clams) and urchins.

2. Less than 50% of Nunavimmiut consumed seaweed, therefore the variable is presented as consumer vs. non-consumer. GM: geometric mean; CI: confidence interval.

Unit conversion: cadmium: $\mu g/L \times 8.90 = nmol/L$.

Blood mercury levels were strongly and positively associated with long-chain omega-3 polyunsaturated fatty acid (n-3 PUFA) quartiles in red blood cells (Table 13).

Table 13Blood mercury levels (GM and 95% CI) according to quartiles of n-3 PUFA content in RBC membranes,
Nunavik, 2017.

	Mercury (nmol/L)		
	GM	(95% CI)	
RBC n-3 PUFA (quartiles, %) ¹			
Q1 (2.8 - 5.8)	19 ª	(16 – 21)	
Q2 (5.6 – 7.4)	40 ^b	(35 - 44)	
Q3 (7.4 – 9.4)	59°	(54 - 65)	
Q4 (9.4 - 16.8)	90 ^d	(82 - 100)	

a, b, c, d Estimates in **bold** and with different exponents are significantly different between variable categories (p < 0.05). 1. Sum of EPA, DHA and DPA expressed as the % of total fatty acids in RBC.

GM: geometric mean; CI: confidence interval.

Unit conversion: mercury: $\mu g/L \times 4.99 = nmol/L$.

DISCUSSION

MERCURY

Although blood mercury levels in Nunavimmiut have declined by 44% since the 1992 Santé Québec Survey in Nunavik, methylmercury exposure remains an important public health issue in Nunavik, especially among women. Most notably, more than half (57%) of women of childbearing age presented blood mercury levels above the Health Canada guideline value at the time of the survey in summer and fall 2017. Low chronic exposure to methylmercury during pregnancy have been associated with several adverse neurodevelopmental outcomes later in childhood, both in Nunavik and among other populations consuming marine mammals and fish (Pirkle et al., 2016). Overall, blood mercury levels in Nunavik were several times higher than in the general Canadian population (Health Canada, 2017) and this highlights the importance of international conventions (e.g., the Minamata Convention) for decreasing methylmercury bioaccumulation in Arctic wildlife and protecting the exceptional quality of country foods to foster healthy pregnancies, children and adults in Nunavik.

As observed in previous surveys, blood mercury levels in 2017 were higher among older Nunavimmiut. Further, as previously observed in 2004, blood mercury levels remained higher among residents of Hudson Strait villages, followed by those of Hudson Bay villages (Lemire et al., 2015). The Hudson Strait region is where most beluga harvesting takes place in Nunavik. Beluga blubber and misirak (rendered blubber), beluga mattaaq (made of beluga skin and blubber) and beluga meat and nikku (dried meat) are highly praised country foods in Nunavik. In the present survey, as in *Qanuippitaa*? 2004, these country foods were more frequently consumed in Hudson Strait villages, most likely because they are more accessible in this region (see the thematic report "Country and Market Food Consumption and Nutritional Status"). Moreover, in Qanuilirpitaa? 2017, lake trout (which also accumulates high levels of mercury) was the second most frequently consumed fish after Arctic Char in Hudson Bay villages (see the thematic report "Country and Market Food Consumption and Nutritional Status"). In the present report, marine mammal and fish consumption was associated with higher blood mercury levels. Moreover,

blood mercury levels were also strongly and positively associated with omega-3 polyunsaturated fatty acids in red blood cells. This finding supports previous observations that the consumption of country foods, and particularly marine foods, which are exceptionally rich in these highquality fats, is a major determinant of mercury exposure in Nunavik (Fontaine et al., 2008; Lemire et al., 2015). More in-depth analyses are under way to identify which specific country foods contributed the most to mercury intake in Nunavimmiut in summer and fall 2017.

In the present survey, women exhibited 30% higher blood mercury concentrations than men. Conversely, in other regions of Inuit Nunangat, Inuit men systematically presented higher blood mercury levels (Curren et al., 2017), similar to those observed among other fish-eating populations in, for example, Eeyou Istchee, Japan and the Brazilian Amazon (Drescher et al., 2014; Passos et al., 2008; Tsuji et al., 2012). Interestingly, in 2004 and 2017, Inuit women also systematically presented higher blood selenium and n-3 PUFA levels (see thematic report "Country and Market Food Consumption and Nutritional Status"). Higher blood mercury, selenium and n-3 PUFA levels in Nunavimmiut women could be due to preferential consumption of specific country foods containing higher concentrations of these elements by Nunavimmiut women, as suggested by Little and al. (2019) for selenium. Additional studies would make it possible to better understand the health effects of gender-based country food preferences among Nunavimmiut.

The exceptional blood selenium status of Nunavimmiut is due to their elevated intake of selenoneine, an organoselenide compound that is found in high concentrations in beluga *mattaaq* (Achouba et al., 2019; Little et al., 2019). Selenium and selenoneine are known to interact with methylmercury in red blood cells, and selenoneine has been shown to enhance the demethylation of methylmercury (Khan and Wang, 2010; Yamashita et al., 2013). Further studies are needed to explore the hypothesis that the demethylation of mercury would in turn decrease the distribution of methylmercury to target organs (such as the brain) or to the foetus.

LEAD

Blood lead levels markedly declined in Nunavik between 1992 and 2017 (by 71%), mostly thanks to the voluntarily ban on lead pellets by Nunavik hunters in the late 1990s (Lévesque et al., 2003). However, in 2017, 9% of women of childbearing age (16 to 49 years old), 7% of older women (50 years and over) and 3% of men (16 years and over) in Nunavik still presented blood lead levels above U.S. or Health Canada guidelines. Moreover, lead exposure remained twice as high compared to the prevalence observed in the general Canadian population in 2014-2015 (Health Canada, 2017).

Blood lead levels were greater among Nunavimmiut aged 50 and over than in the younger age groups. Lead is known to accumulate in the body with age and is stored mainly in bones, accounting for >90% of the total body burden of lead in adults (ATSDR, 2020). Lead stored in bone can be remobilized and released back into the circulation. A number of conditions, including menopause, andropause and osteoporosis, can increase remobilization of lead from bone and thereby raise blood lead levels (Health Canada, 2013a). Therefore, lifelong accumulation of lead and bone resorption occurring in elders may explain the higher blood lead levels noted in this age group.

In the present survey, blood lead levels were slightly higher among men, perhaps reflecting that more men than women practice hunting, use firearms, and clean them (Furgal and Rochette, 2007). In the present survey, people who went hunting frequently, who used lead pellets and who reported cleaning guns inside the house (or living in houses where someone cleaned guns inside) exhibited slightly higher blood lead levels. Furthermore, consumption of wild birds, which are hunted using pellets, was also associated with higher blood lead levels. Interestingly, geese consumption was more frequent in Hudson Bay villages (thematic report "Country and Market Food Consumption and Nutritional Status"), where blood lead levels were found to be the highest. Taken together, these results suggest that lead ammunition, and particularly lead pellets, continue to play a role in lead exposure in Nunavik. As of 2016, lead pellets were still available for purchase and used in the region (Pétrin-Dérosiers, 2016).

Some of the results for lead exposure were not in line with current hypotheses. Nunavimmiut who use lead bullets or slugs for hunting did not present higher blood lead levels, while individuals who cleaned the largest share of the meat contaminated with lead micro-fragments around the wound channel of the bullet or the slug exhibited higher blood lead levels, contrary to what was expected. Surprisingly, blood lead levels were also associated with the consumption of marine mammals. These mammals are hunted with bullets, but shot essentially in the head, which is not often consumed by Inuit (NHFTA, personal communication). Consequently, care should be exercised in interpreting these results, especially because not all participants answered the questions with respect to gun cleaning, firearm use, bullet use and meat cleaning due to the structure of the questionnaire.

Finally, blood lead levels were also elevated among individuals who reported smoking cigarettes, being exposed to second-hand smoke in their house and using cannabis, which is often smoked simultaneously with tobacco. Cigarette smoking was frequent and remained similar between 2004 and 2017 (69% and 72% of daily smokers, respectively) and cannabis use was also frequent among Nunavimmiut in 2017 (63% had used cannabis during the previous year). Exposure to second-hand smoke was also prevalent in 2017, with 27% of Nunavimmiut reporting being exposed to second-hand smoke in their home more than once a week (Bélanger et al., 2020). Interestingly, the association between lead exposure and tobacco smoking status was also reported in previous surveys in Nunavik (Dewailly et al., 2001; Fontaine et al., 2008) and elsewhere (Grandjean 1993; Ritcher 2013). More in-depth multivariate analyses are needed to confirm these findings and better identify key practices, dietary sources and substance use leading to elevated lead exposure in Nunavik.

CADMIUM

Blood cadmium levels among Nunavimmiut in 2017 were five times higher than in the general Canadian population, although concentrations had declined by nearly 50% since the last health survey in 2004. In the present survey, 7% of Nunavimmiut presented blood cadmium levels above the MADO guideline values applicable in the province of Quebec. Blood cadmium levels were higher among younger Nunavimmiut, not different between sexes, and more elevated in Hudson Bay and Hudson Strait villages. They were strongly associated with current cigarette smoking, exposure to second-hand smoke and cannabis consumption, and were moderately associated with past cigarette smoking. As mentioned above, smoking prevalence did not decline between 2004 and 2017, and further investigation is needed to explain the important decrease in blood cadmium levels within this period. A reduction in the number of cigarettes smoked daily by smokers could explain the decrease in blood cadmium levels noted in this population. However, the average number of cigarettes consumed daily did not change substantially between 2004 and 2017 (Bélanger et al., 2020; Plaziac, Hamel and Rochette, 2007). Alternatively, a decrease in the cadmium content of tobacco could also explain the reduction in blood cadmium levels among

smokers. The cadmium content of tobacco leaves reflects that of agricultural soils, which can be increased by the use of phosphate fertilizers (Lugon-Moulin et al., 2006). Amending soil with low-cadmium fertilizers has been suggested as a means to lower the cadmium content of tobacco (Manohar et al., 2012). No recent data on the cadmium content of Canadian tobacco were located.

Blood cadmium levels were not associated with shellfish (mollusks and urchins) or seaweed consumption, but these country foods were not consumed very often by Nunavimmiut at the time of the survey. No information regarding caribou kidney and liver consumption was obtained in the present survey, even though caribou organs were previously linked to blood cadmium levels among non-smoking Nunavimmiut (Fontaine et al., 2008).

Further analyses are needed to disentangle the effects of cigarette smoking and cannabis use on cadmium exposure among Nunavimmiut and better define the possible dietary sources.

LIMITATIONS

In the present report, we used concentrations of metals in blood as biomarkers to assess exposure to these toxicants. Although concentrations of metal in biological fluids are frequently used as biomarkers of exposure, values may be influenced by genetic variability, lifestyle factors, health status, the type of biological sample used for making measurements, and the analytical methodology. For example, blood mercury levels have been associated with hemoglobin levels in maternal and cord blood from a Faroes cohort (Kim et al., 2014). Moreover, in the Inuit Health Survey 2007-2008, biomarker levels for mercury, cadmium and lead were found to vary significantly according to several gene variants (Parajuli et al., 2018). The lower the exposure, the greater the impact of these factors on blood metal levels. More in-depth analyses of factors associated with blood metal levels will require the use of multivariate models.



CONCLUSION

These findings indicate that mercury exposure is still a key public health issue in Nunavik, especially among women. International regulations aimed at reducing mercury at the source are of the utmost importance to protecting the exceptional quality of country foods in Nunavik and elsewhere in the circumpolar region. Nevertheless, there is a need to address and closely monitor the effects of climate change on the exposure of Arctic wildlife and Inuit to mercury, which can increase due to the release of mercury from thawing permafrost and melting glaciers and change according to the redistribution of species in food webs (AMAP, 2021). In the meantime, regional and local interventions aimed at mitigating mercury exposure, especially for unborn babies and children, while considering the central role of country food in health and wellness, as well as its benefits in terms of nutrition and food security, are important for healthy pregnancies and children in Nunavik.

These findings also highlight the fact that lead and cadmium exposure remains a concern for some Nunavimmiut and that ongoing activities are important to promote the use of lead-free ammunition, reduce tobacco and cannabis consumption and encourage smoke-free homes, all with a view to continuing to decrease lead and cadmium exposure in Nunavik.

REFERENCES

Adamou, T. Y., Riva, M., Muckle, G., Sidi, E. A. L., Lemire, M., & Ayotte, P. (2020). Blood mercury and plasma polychlorinated biphenyls concentrations in pregnant Inuit women from Nunavik: Temporal trends, 1992–2017. *Science of The Total Environment*, 140495.

Arctic Monitoring Assessment Program (AMAP) (2021) 2021 AMAP Mercury assessment summary for policy-makers, Oslo, Norway.

https://www.amap.no/documents/download/6758/ inline

Arctic Monitoring Assessment Program (AMAP). (2015). AMAP Assessment 2015: Human Health in the Arctic. Oslo, Norway. http://www.amap.no/documents/doc/AMAP-Assessment-2015-Human-Health-in-the-Arctic/1346

ATSDR (Agency for Toxic Substances Disease Registry) (2012). Toxicological profile for cadmium. www.atsdr.cdc.gov/toxprofiles/tp5.pdf

ATSDR (Agency for Toxic Substances Disease Registry) (2020). Toxicological profile for lead. https://www.atsdr.cdc.gov/ToxProfiles/tp13.pdf

Basu, N., Horvat, M., Evers, D. C., Zastenskaya, I., Weihe, P., & Tempowski, J. (2018). A State-of-the-Science Review of Mercury Biomarkers in Human Populations Worldwide between 2000 and 2018. *Environmental Health Perspectives*, 126(10). DOI:10.1289/EHP3904

Bélanger, R., Muckle, G., Courtemanche, Y., & Poliakova, N. (2020). Substance Use. Nunavik Inuit Health Survey 2017 Qanuilirpitaa? How are we now? Quebec: Nunavik Regional Board of Health and Social Services (NRBHSS) & Institut national de santé publique du Québec (INSPQ). https://nrbhss.ca/sites/default/files/health_surveys/ A12332_RESI_Substance_Use_EP5.pdf

Boucher, O., Bastien, C.H., Saint-Amour, D., Dewailly, É., Ayotte, P., Jacobson, J. L., Jacobson, S. W. & Muckle, G. (2010) Prenatal exposure to methylmercury and PCBs affects distinct stages of information processing: An event-related potential study with Inuit children. *NeuroToxicology 2010; 31(4): 373-84.*

Boucher, O., Burden, M. J., Muckle, G., Saint-Amour, D., Ayotte, P., Dewailly, É., Nelson, C. A., Jacobson, S. W., & Jacobson, J. L. (2012b). Response inhibition and error monitoring during a visual Go/No-Go task in Inuit children exposed to lead, polychlorinated biphenyls, and methylmercury. *Environmental Health Perspectives*, 120(4):608-615. **Boucher**, O., Jacobson, S. W., Plusquellec, P., Dewailly, É., Ayotte, P., Forget-Dubois, N., Jacobson, J. L., & Muckle, G. (2012a). Prenatal methylmercury, postnatal lead exposure, and evidence of attention deficit/hyperactivity disorder among Inuit children in Arctic Québec. *Environmental Health Perspectives*, 120(10):1456-1461.

Boucher, O., Muckle, G., Ayotte, P., Dewailly, É., Jacobson, S. W., & Jacobson, J. L. (2016). Altered fine motor function at school age in Inuit children exposed to PCBs, methylmercury, and lead. *Environment International*, 95:144-151.

Boucher, O., Muckle, G., Jacobson, J. L., Carter, R. C., Kaplan-Estrin, M., Ayotte, P., Dewailly, É., & Jacobson, S. W. (2014). Domain-specific effects of prenatal exposure to PCBs, mercury, and lead on infant cognition: Results from the environmental contaminants and child development study in Nunavik. *Environmental Health Perspectives*, 122 (3):310-316.

Boucher, O., Muckle, G., Saint-Amour, D., Dewailly, É., Ayotte, P., Jacobson, S. W., Jacobson, J. L. & Bastien, C. H. (2009). The relation of lead neurotoxicity to the eventrelated potential P3b component in Inuit children from arctic Québec. *NeuroToxicology*, *30* (6):1070-1077.

Canadian Council of Academies. Aboriginal Food Security in Northern Canada: An Assessment of the State of Knowledge. 2014, p. 246.

Caron, N., Denis, G., Douville, P., Gagné, S., Robitaille, R., & Valcke, M. (2016). Maladies à déclaration obligatoire d'origine chimique: révision des seuils de déclaration par les laboratoires. Québec, QC

Committee on Obstetric Practice. (2012). Committee opinion No. 533: lead screening during pregnancy and lactation. Obstet Gynecol, 120(2 Pt 1), 416-420. DOI:10.1097/AOG.0b013e31826804e8

Couture, A., Levesque, B., Dewailly, É., Muckle, G., Déry, S., & Proulx, J.-F. (2012). Lead exposure in Nunavik: From research to action. *International Journal of Circumpolar Health, 71*(1):18591.

Curren, M. S., Donaldson, S., Feeley, M., Loring, E., Kalhok, S., Tikhonov, C., Tomlinson, S., & Wood, M. (2017). Canadian Arctic Contaminants Assessment Report, Human Health Assessment 2017.

Dallaire, R., Dewailly, É., Ayotte, P., Forget-Dubois, N., Jacobson S. W., Jacobson, J. L., & Muckle, G. (2013). Exposure to organochlorines and mercury through fish and marine mammal consumption: associations with growth and duration of gestation among Inuit newborns. Environ Int 2013; 54: 85-91. **Dallaire**, R., Dewailly, É., Ayotte, P., Forget-Dubois, N., Jacobson, S. W., Jacobson, J. L., & Muckle, G. (2014). Growth in Inuit children exposed to polychlorinated biphenyls and lead during fetal development and childhood. *Environmental Research*, 134:17-23.

Després, C., Beuter, A., Richer, F., Poitras, K., Veilleux, A., Ayotte, P., Dewailly, É., Saint-Amour, D., & Muckle, G. (2005). Neuromotor functions in Inuit preschool children exposed to Pb, PCBs, and Hg. *Neurotoxicology and Teratology, 27(2):245-257.*

Dewailly, É., Ayotte, P., Bruneau, S., Lebel, G., Levallois, P., & Weber, J. P. (2001). Exposure of the Inuit population of Nunavik (Arctic Quebec) to lead and mercury. *Arch Environ Health*, *56* (4), *350-357*.

Dewailly, É., Ayotte, P., Pereg, D., Dery, S., Dallaire, R., Fontaine, J., & Côté, S. (2007). *Qanuippitaa*? How are we? Exposure to environmental contaminants in Nunavik: Metals. Institut national de santé publique du Québec Nunavik Regional Board of Health and Social Services/ Régie régionale de la santé et des services sociaux du Nunavik.

Drescher, O., Dewailly, É., Diorio, C., Ouellet N., Sidi, E. A., Abdous, B., Valera, B., & Ayotte, P. (2014) Methylmercury exposure, PONI gene variants and serum paraoxonase activity in Eastern James Bay Cree adults. *J Expo Sci Environ Epidemiol;24*(6):608-14.

Environment Canada. (2010). Risk management strategy for mercury. <u>http://publications.gc.ca/collections/collection_2010/</u> <u>ec/En14-20-2010-eng.pdf</u>

Ethier, A.-A., Muckle, G., Bastien, C., Dewailly, É., Ayotte, P., Arfken, C., Jacobson, S. W., Jacobson, J. L., & Saint-Amour, D. (2012). Effects of environmental contaminant exposure on visual brain development: A prospective electrophysiological study in school-aged children. *NeuroToxicology*, *33*(5):1075-1085.

Ethier, A.-A., Muckle, G., Jacobson, S. W., Ayotte, P., Jacobson, J. L., & Saint-Amour, D. (2015). Assessing new dimensions of attentional functions in children prenatally exposed to environmental contaminants using an adapted Posner paradigm. *Neurotoxicology* and *Teratology*, *51:27-34*.

Fachehoun, C., Lévesque, B., Dumas, P., St-Louis, A., Dubé, M., & Ayotte, P. (2015). Lead exposure through consumption of big game meat in Quebec, Canada: risk assessment and perception. Food Additives & Contaminants: Part A.

http://dx.doi.org/10.1080/19440049.2015.1071921

Fillion, M., Blais, J. M., Yumvihoze, E., Nakajima, M., Workman, P., Osborne, G., & Chan, H. M. (2014). Identification of environmental sources of lead exposure in Nunavut (Canada) using stable isotope analyses. *Environment International, 71:63-73.* **Flanagan**, P. R., Haist, J., & Valberg, L. S. (1980). Comparative effects of iron deficiency induced by bleeding and a low-iron diet on the intestinal absorptive interactions of iron, cobalt, manganese, zinc, lead and cadmium. *The Journal of Nutrition*, *110(9)*, *1754-1763*. DOI:10.1093/jn/110.9.1754

Fontaine, J., Dewailly, É., Benedetti, J.-L., Pereg, D., Ayotte, P. & Déry, S. (2008). Re-evaluation of blood mercury, lead and cadmium concentrations in the Inuit population of Nunavik (Québec): A cross-sectional study. Environmental Health: A Global Access Science Source, 7, art. no. 25.

Fraser, S., Muckle, G., & Després, C. (2006). The relationship between lead exposure, motor function and behaviour in Inuit preschool children. *Neurotoxicology and Teratology, 28(1):18-27.*

Furgal, C., & Rochette, L. (2007) *Qanuippitaa*? How are we? Perception of Contaminants, Participation in Hunting and Fishing Activities, and Potential Impacts of Climate Change. Institut national de santé publique du Québec, Nunavik Regional Board of Health and Social Services/ Régie régionale de la santé et des services sociaux du Nunavik.

https://www.inspq.qc.ca/pdf/publications/691_esi_ hunting_fishing.pdf

Grandjean, P. (1993). International perspectives of lead exposure and lead toxicity. Neurotoxicology. 1993 Summer-Fall;14(2-3):9-14. PMID: 8247415.

Greig, A. J., Patterson, A. J., Collins, C. E., & Chalmers, K. A. (2013). Iron deficiency, cognition, mental health and fatigue in women of childbearing age: a systematic review. J Nutr Sci, 2(e14), 1-14. DOI:10.1017/jns.2013.7

Ha, E., Basu, N., Bose-O'Reilly, S., Dórea, J. G., McSorley, E., Sakamoto, M., & Chan, H.M. (2017). Current progress on understanding the impact of mercury on human health. *Environmental Research* 152: 419–433.

Hamel, D., Hamel, G., & Gagnon, S. (2020). *Qanuilirpitaa*? 2017 – How are we now? Nunavik Inuit Health Survey Methodological report.

Health Canada 2019. Fifth Report on Human Biomonitoring of Environmental Chemicals in Canada, 436p.

https://www.canada.ca/content/dam/hc-sc/documents/services/environmental-workplace-health/reports-publications/environmental-contaminants/ fifth-report-human-biomonitoring/publ-eng.pdf **Health Canada 2017**. Fourth Report on Human Biomonitoring of Environmental Chemicals in Canada, 293p.

https://www.canada.ca/content/dam/hc-sc/documents/services/environmental-workplace-health/reports-publications/environmental-contaminants/ fourth-report-human-biomonitoring-environmental-chemicals-canada/fourth-report-human-biomonitoring-environmental-chemicals-canada-eng.pdf

Jacobson, J. L., Muckle, G., Ayotte, P., Dewailly, É., & Jacobson, S. W. (2015). Relation of Prenatal Methylmercury Exposure from Environmental Sources to Childhood IQ. *Environ Health Perspect, 123(8), 827-833*. DOI:10.1289/ehp.1408554

Karagas, M. R., Choi, A. L., Oken E., Horvat M., Schoeny R., Kamai E., Cowell W., P. Grandjean, & Korrick S. (2012). Evidence on the human health effects of low-level methylmercury exposure. *Environmental Health Perspectives 120: 799–806.*

Khan, M.A., & Wang, F. (2010) Chemical demethylation of methylmercury by selenoamino acids. *Chem Res Toxicol.* 2010 Jul 19;23(7):1202-6.

Kim, K.M., Choi, A.L., Ha, E.H., Pedersen, L., Nielsen, F., Weihe, P., Hong, H. C., Budtz-Jørgensen, E., & Grandjean, P. (2014). Effect of hemoglobin adjustment on the precision of mercury concentrations in maternal and cord blood; *Environmental Research* 132; 407-412.

Laird, B. D., Goncharov, A. B., Ayotte, P., & Chan, H. M. (2015) Relationship between the esterase paraoxonase-1 (PON1) and metal concentrations in the whole blood of Inuit in Canada. Chemosphere. 2015 Feb;120:479-85. DOI: 10.1016/j.chemosphere.2014.08.073. Epub 2014 Sep 26. PMID: 25260045.

Lamoureux-Tremblay, V., Muckle, G., Maheu, F., Jacobson, S. W., Jacobson, J. L., Ayotte, P., Bélanger, R. E., & Saint-Amour, D. (2020) Risk factors associated with developing anxiety in Inuit adolescents from Nunavik. Neurotoxicol Teratol. 2020 Sep-Oct;81:106903. DOI: 10.1016/j.ntt.2020.106903. Epub 2020 Jun 6. PMID: 32512128; PMCID: PMC7483563.

Legrand, M., Feeley, M., Tikhonov, C., Schoen, D., & Li-Muller, A. (2010). Methylmercury blood guidance values for Canada. *Can J Public Health*, 101(1), 28-31. DOI:10.1007/BF03405557

Lemire, M., Furgal, C., Ayotte, P., Pirkle, C., Boyd, A., & Muckle, G. (2018). Exposure to food chain contaminants in Nunavik: Evaluating spatial and time trends among pregnant women & implementing effective health communication for healthy pregnancies and children (year 3 of 4). NCP synopsis, Ontario, Canada. **Lemire**, M., Kwan, M., Laouan-Sidi, A. E., Muckle, G., Pirkle, C., Ayotte, P., & Dewailly, É. (2015). Local country food sources of methylmercury, selenium and omega-3 fatty acids in Nunavik, Northern Quebec. Sci Total Environ, 509-510, 248-259. DOI:10.1016/j.scitotenv.2014.07.102

Lévesque, B., Duchesne, J.-F., Gariépy, C., Rhainds, M., Dumas, P., Scheuhammer, A.M., Proulx, J.-F., Déry, S., Muckle, G., Dallaire, F., & Dewailly, É. (2003). Monitoring of umbilical cord blood lead levels and sources assessment among the Inuit. *Occupational and Environmental Medicine*, 60(9):693-695.

Little, M., Achouba, A., Dumas, P., Ouellet, N., Ayotte, P., & Lemire, M. (2019). Determinants of selenoneine concentration in red blood cells of Inuit from Nunavik (Northern Québec, Canada). Environ Int, 127, 243-252. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.envint.2018.11.077

Lugon-Moulin, N., Ryan, L., Donini, P., & Rossi, L. (2006) Cadmium content of phosphate fertilizers used for tobacco production. Agronomy for Sustainable Development, Springer Verlag/EDP Sciences/INRA, 2006, 26 (3), pp.151-155. ffhal-00886351f

Manohar, M.,Toshiro, S., Shigaki, L., & Hirschi, K. (2012). Past, present and future approaches for reducing cadmium content in tobacco leaves. DOI: 10.13140/ RG.2.1.1215.4086.

Meltzer, H. M., Lise Brantsæter, A. L., Borch-Iohnsen, B., Ellingsen, D. G., Alexander, J., Thomassen, Y., Stigmun, H., & Ydersbond, T. A. (2010). Low iron stores are related to higher blood concentrations of manganese, cobalt and cadmium in non-smoking, Norwegian women in the HUNT 2 study. *Environ Res*, *110*(5), *497-504*. DOI: 10.1016/j.envres.2010.03.006

Parajuli, R. P., Goodrich, J. M., Chan L. H. M., Ayotte, P., Lemire, M., Hegele, R. A., & Basu, N. (2018). Genetic polymorphisms are associated with exposure biomarkers for metals and persistent organic pollutants among lnuit from the Inuvialuit Settlement Region, Canada. *Science of The Total Environment, 634:569-578*. DOI: 10.1016/j. scitotenv.2018.03.331

Passos, C. J. S., Da Silva, D. S., Lemire, M., Fillion, M., Guimarães, J. R. D., Lucotte, M., & Mergler, D. (2008). Daily mercury intake in fish-eating populations in the Brazilian Amazon. J Expo Sci Environ *Epidemiol 18, 76–87*.

Pétrin-Desrosiers, C. (2016). Lead reduction strategy: a report on the availability and use of ammunitions in the 14 northern villages of Nunavik (Quebec). Internal report. Nunavik Public Health, Nunavik Regional Board of Health and Social Services.

Pirkle, C., Muckle, G., & Lemire, M. (2016). Managing mercury exposure in northern Canadian communities. *CMAJ*, 188(14), 1015-1023. DOI:10.1503/cmaj.151138

Plante, C., Blanchet, C., Rochette, L., & O'Brien, H. T. (2011). Prevalence of Iron status among Inuit women in Nunavik, Canada. *Int J Circumpolar Health*, *70*(2), 154-165.

Plaziac, C., Hamel, D., & Rochette, L. (2007). *Qanuippitaa*? How are we? Tobacco Use. Institut national de santé publique du Québec/Nunavik Regional Board of Health and Social Services.

https://www.inspq.qc.ca/pdf/publications/667_esi_tobacco.pdf

Plusquellec, P., Muckle, G., Dewailly, É., Ayotte, P., Bégin, G., Desrosiers, C., Després, C., Saint-Amour, D., & Poitras, K. (2010). The relation of environmental contaminants exposure to behavioral indicators in Inuit preschoolers in Arctic Quebec. *NeuroToxicology, 31* (1):17-25.

Plusquellec, P., Muckle, G., Dewailly, É., Ayotte, P., Jacobson, S. W., & Jacobson, J. L. (2007). The relation of low-level prenatal lead exposure to behavioral indicators of attention in Inuit infants in Arctic Quebec. *Neurotoxicology and Teratology*, 29(5):527-537.

Pontual, M. M., Ayotte, P., Little, M., Furgal, C., Boyd, A. D., Muckle, G., Avard, E., Ricard, S., Gauthier, M.J., Sidi, E. A., & Lemire, M. (2021). Seasonal variations in exposure to methylmercury and its dietary sources among pregnant Inuit women in Nunavik, Canada. *Sci Total Environ. 2021 Feb 10;755(Pt 2):143196*. DOI: 10.1016/j.scitotenv.2020.143196. Epub 2020 Nov 1. PMID: 33183817.

Richter, P. A., Bishop, E. E., Wang, J., & Kaufmann, R. (2013). Trends in tobacco smoke exposure and blood lead levels among youths and adults in the United States: the National Health and Nutrition Examination Survey, 1999-2008. *Prev Chronic Dis. 2013 Dec 19;10:E213.* DOI: 10.5888/pcd10.130056. PMID: 24355106; PMCID: PMC3869531.

Robillard, S., Beauchamp, G., Paillard, G., & Bélanger, D. (2002) Levels of cadmium, lead, mercury and 137caesium in caribou (Rangifer Tarandus) tissues from Northern Québec. *Arctic*, *55* (1), 1-9.

SHQ Société d'habitation du Québec. (2014). Le logement au Nunavik : document d'information. <u>http://www.habitation.gouv.qc.ca/fileadmin/internet/</u> <u>publications/0000023767.pdf</u>

Saint-Amour, D., Roy, M. S., & Bastien, C., Ayotte, P., Dewailly, É., Després, C., Gingras, S., & Muckle, G. (2006). Alterations of visual evoked potentials in preschool Inuit children exposed to methylmercury and polychlorinated biphenyls from a marine diet. *Neurotoxicology 2006; 27*(*4*): 567-78.

Tsuji, M., Ando, T., Kitano, T., Wakamiya, J., Koriyama, C., & Akiba, S. (2012) Relationship between RBC mercury levels and serum n3 polyunsaturated fatty acid concentrations among Japanese men and women. *J Environ Public Health* :849305.

UNEP 2017. Minamata Convention on Mercury – Text and annexes. Nairobi, Kenya: United Nations Environment Programme (UNEP), 2017, p. 71.

Valera, B., Dewailly, É., & Poirier, P. (2008) Cardiac autonomic activity and blood pressure among Nunavik Inuit adults exposed to environmental mercury: a cross-sectional study. *Environ Health. 2008 Jun 6;7:29.* DOI: 10.1186/1476-069X-7-29. PMID: 18538022; PMCID: PMC2443124.

Valera, B., Dewailly, É., & Poirier, P. (2009). Environmental mercury exposure and blood pressure among Nunavik Inuit adults. *Hypertension. 2009 Nov;54*(5):981-6. DOI: 10.1161/HYPERTENSIONAHA.109.135046. Epub 2009 Oct 5. PMID: 19805642.

Valera, B., Muckle, G., Poirier, P., Jacobson, S. W., Jacobson, J. L., & Dewailly, E. Cardiac autonomic activity and blood pressure among Inuit children exposed to mercury. (2012) *Neurotoxicology*. 2012 Oct;33(5):1067-74. DOI: 10.1016/j.neuro.2012.05.005. PMID: 23227484.

Vieira, A. C., Diniz, A. S., Cabral, P. C., Oliveira, R. S., Lola, M. M., Silva, S. M., & Kolsteren, P. (2007). Nutritional assessment of iron status and anemia in children under 5 years old at public daycare centers. J Pediatr (Rio J), 83(4), 370-376. DOI:10.2223/jped.1680

WHO (World Health Organization) (2010). Exposure to cadmium: a major public health concern. Public Health and Environment. World Health Organization. Geneva, Switzerland.

www.who.int/ipcs/features/cadmium.pdf?ua=1

Wong, S., & Lye, E. (2009). Lead, mercury and cadmium levels in Canadians. Health reports/Statistics Canada, Canadian Centre for Health Information = Rapports sur la santé/Statistique Canada, Centre canadien d'information sur la santé, 19, 31-36.

Yamashita, M., Yamashita, Y., Suzuki, T., Kani, Y., Mizusawa, N., Imamura, S., Takemoto, K., Hara, T., Hossain, M. A., Yabu, T., Touhata, K. (2013). Selenoneine, a novel selenium-containing compound, mediates detoxification mechanisms against methylmercury accumulation and toxicity in zebrafish embryo. *Mar Biotechnol (NY);* 15(5):559-70.

ΔΡΡΕΝΟΙΧ Δ QUESTIONNAIRES

᠘ᡃ᠋ᡖ᠆᠆᠕᠆᠊᠋ᡊᡠ᠒ᡱ᠋ᠴᡄᢥ᠋᠘ᢞ

The following questions refer to your hunting and fishing habits

- . ዾLᡶ᠋᠋ᠳ᠔ᡅ᠔᠋᠋ᠳ᠙? ∠٥[،]۲L^৯°۲Հ[،] ۱۳۵۵ ۵^۰۵۵ ۵۰ ۵۰ ∩୮**▷**< ᢑ᠋ᠴ᠋᠘᠆ᡎᡗ᠆᠕ᠺ᠊᠌᠘᠆᠕᠘ ላእ⁵ረሀ_የ 2ገሪ
- In the past 12 months, on average, how often 1.

did you go hunting?

If NEVER in all seasons go to PHFS - Section 7 -Q7

		1- Never ֊ Ջ՟ተL∿∿Րጋ%	2- Less than once a month ۵CD ۲٬۶۲۰ ΔP [°] σ ১٬۱۰ C ^{۲٬} Pσ LΓ	3-1 to 3 days per month 1Γ ^c 3.] ^c کے ح ^c C ^{ss} P ح لُΓ	4- Once a week or more ۵CD۲۵۶۲σ ۸∝۲۵۲۲- LΓ ۵۹۵۲- خ°	DK/ NR/R
4) ▷∧ˤ∿ႱኣΓ	a) Spring	1	<u>2</u>	3	4	99
<) <pre>>><</pre>	b) Summer	01	<u></u> 2	3	4	99
C) ÞP4F	c) Fall	٦	<u></u> 2	3	4	99
6) D6DL	d) Winter	٦	2	3	4	99

- 2. [4] Δ°ልና Δ־ב־Γ۵٬۵חֹ־בָּל ነሪ מאיט ב. ነລ^ւ Lነሪት እጋልተ Δ⁵ ລ⁵ Δ₂ ላም?
 - 1- J
 - 2- 406
 - %CJ%%LQA-%CJ%%QA-%CJ%%CJ%
- **3.** [3N] ¹³θΡΟΠΓ¹ 4Ͻ¹ΠΓΡΟ²³Jδ²?
 - 1- J
 - ۵۵°ン۲L۶[%] ۷ **-۵۸٬۶۱**۳ ۷٫۲
 - %C1%%L60%%C1%%C1%%C1%%C2% ۲<u>-۵</u>۸۱γ- ۲

- 2. [4] Do you or someone in your home clean guns inside the house?
 - Yes 1-
 - 2- No
 - 99- DK/NR/R
- 3. [3N] Are you the one who use the firearm?
 - 1- Yes
 - 2- No Go to PHFS Section 7 -Q7
 - 99- DK/NR/R Go to PHFS Section 7 -Q7

4. [2] Do you use <u>any</u> of the following types of ammunition for hunting?

(INSTRUCTIONS : the interviewer shows the pictures of ammunition to the participant)

		Yes ব	No ddb	DK/ NR/R
(۵،۹۹۵-۵۲) (۵،۹۹۵-۵۲) (۵،۹۹۵-۵۲) (۵,۹۹۹-۹۲) (۵,۹۹۹-۹۲) (۵,۹۹۹-۹۲) (۵,۹۹۹-۹۲) (۵,۹۹۹-۹۲)) Bullets (with lead)	١	<u>2</u>	99
<) לאסר (מאר האשר רביטער איסריסא איסר אישר אישר איסר איסר אישר אישר אישר אישר אישר אישר אישר איש) Bullets (without lead, ex. Copper)	٦	2	99
C) ኦነባገሪንኑ _ም ለነፃ _ዮ ነፃៃኦሀրՐ۳ግር C)) Lead shot for shotguns	١	<u>2</u>	99
b)) Unleaded shot (steel, etc.) for shotguns	O1	<u>2</u>	99
ل) كَأَمَاتُ اللَّهُ ال ما المَاتُونِينَ المَاتُونِينَ اللَّهُ ا)Lead slug (with one lead bullet) for shotguns	٦	2	99
L) ▷ﻧਗ਼⊃েﻧি∿∿୮ጋ∿ ୯৬৫ f) (এር▷Ძ৾୮୮ ४∩২৮୮৬ ୯৬৫, এᲫ∿୮୯_୦) ﻧ୶₽▷∩୳∟⊾ຉ୰	Unleaded slug (with one steel bullet, etc.) for shotguns	١	<u>2</u>	99

 [5N] <u>نەمە أنكنى منەبەر مەلەر مەلەر ئەلەكى مەلەر ئەلەر ئە ئەلەر ئەر ئەلەر ئە</u>

ﻧﻪﺷﺪﻩ ﻣﯘﺷﺪﻩ ﻣﯘﺷﺪﻩ ﺩﻩ ﻣַרָּ גױָן ۵. גער מענאר ארע גער גער גער גער גער גער גער גערי ארער גער אירער גערי אירער גער אירער גערי גער אירער גער גער גערי גער גער גער גערי גער גער גער גערי גער גער גערי גער גער גערי גער גערי גערי גערי גערי גערי גער

- רק, גישיאט אישר אישר אישר אישר 1- ראייר אישיע אישר אישר אישר אישר אישר אישר. גיראיע גישרי אישר....
-) 3- Ä'rttb σ'PFb 5-10 cmle°σ' d&Nbg'JFb tbij'/tbj' t'9CDi'
- 4- べいていし、10 cm Lp くいしょう
 4- べいていし、10 cm Lp くいしょう
 4- べいていし、
 4- べいし、
 4- べいし、</
- [•]•CJ&&&GJ&&&CJ&&&CJ&&

5. [5N] How do you clean meat that is damaged after shooting with a bullet or a slug?

Instructions: the impact area refers to the bullet channel: both at the surface of the animal and inside the meat. The interviewer shows the picture of the meat with bullet impact to the participant.

> 1- Nothing is done, I only extract the slug/ bullet from the meat

I extract the slug/bullet and...

-) 2- I cut away less than 5 cm of the meat around the slug/bullet impact
- 3- I cut away between 5 and 10 cm of the meat around the slug/bullet impact
- 4- I cut away more than 10 cm of the meat around the slug/bullet impact
-) 99- DK/NR/R

- 6. [6N] <u>Compared to the same season, since 2011</u> (in the last five years) have the following species you hunt for food been harder, easier or the same to find/hunt/catch?

		1- Harder ^ ৮ ৯ ব০ চ ^১ ১%	2- No change ላጉጉንጉጋ%	3- Easier ለ৮∼ଏዮ°ኇ५%	4- I do not hunt this species C்'d ெ∿L D L ⊰'∽ ๙ ผ่ ั ป ∿ โ ว ั เ	DK/ NR/R
۹) ک∠۲	a) Caribou	٦	<u>2</u>	3	4	99
<) >∀۶°	b) Seal	٦	<u>2</u>	3	4	99
C) ۲۴۰۵۱	c) Beluga	٦	<u>2</u>	3	4	99
Р) ∆∀₂Р	d) Walrus	٦	<u>2</u>	3	4	99
l) כ ^י ⊂ [⊾]	e) Goose	١	<u>2</u>	3	4	99

<u>4σJ⁵</u>)σ^c C⁵⁵Pσ^c 12σ^c</u>, ⁵b⁻d⁻
 ⁴c⁻L¹d⁻ b⁻L⁴d⁻ d⁻D⁻s⁻b⁻d⁻
 ⁵d⁻L¹d⁻ b⁻L⁴d⁻ d⁻D⁻s⁻

7. <u>In the past 12 months</u>, how many of the following animals did you prepare such as skinning, washing, cutting, etc.?

		None ∧ርኄъኈጉጋኈ	1-2	3 - 9	10 - 29	More than 30 30 ♪℃სĊσ-	DK/ NR/R
◊) ،و<⊃٥	a) Wild Birds		O 2	3	4	5	99
<) ℃℃ ▷٢٤٢٥℃	b) Caribou or muskox	٦	<u>2</u>	3	4	5	99
C) ∩⊾Ⴑ°ჾ∢∿, 4LP∆ċ [°] የĽĹ⊃°ጵ ^ċ	c) Fox, wolves or dogs	01	<u> </u>	3	4	5	99
р) Д _С Л ^р СЪ ₂ р	d) Bear	01	<u>2</u>	3	4	5	99
נ) ΔΔίΓΡΟι⊂ Ρ΄Γ4Δς (>Δλς, יρכברς, ∇&%)	e) Sea mammals (seals, whales, walrus)	١	O 2	03	4	5	99

- 8. [8N] ϽϞϲϷʹϒͰϪϚ ΔϟϳͻΠϷϞͼϚ ϞϧϤϹ Ϸ;ϤͿϲϿϞϲ·ϲϧ ϷϳϤ;ͼϥϽͽͼ ͽͼϗͱϹ ϥϽ;ϹϷϳͼͼ
 - 1-
 - 2- 006
 - %েএ৯নি৫৭-১০১৬-১০১-১০৭-১০১-১০৭ (
- 8. [8N] Have you heard about the concern related to the use of lead shot for hunting game in Nunavik?
 - 1- Yes
 2- No
 99- DK/NR/R

9. [8] <u>4σJ⁵)σ^c C⁵¹Pσ^c 12σ^c</u>, ⁵b^cr^Δ^cr^Ω^c, 9. [8] <u>In the past 12 months</u>, on average, how often Δ^ιδ⁻σ^ιγ^c?

did you go fishing?

		1- Never ⊂ ℙ՟ተL ^ኈ Դጋ֍	2- Less than once a month ΦCD ۲ ^s Γ ^s ΔΡ [*] σ Ϟ ^{ss} C ^{ss} Ρσ LΓ	3-1 to 3 days per month 1Γ ^c 3J ^c ▷ ^c ⊐σ ^c C ^{ss} P <i>c</i> LΓ	4- Once a week or more ۵CD۲۵۶۲σ ۸∝۲۹۲۲- ĹΓ ۵℃لم-*ح	DK/ NR/R
4) ▷∧ˤ∿ႱኣΓ	a) Spring	٦	O 2	3	4	99
<) ▷∧ˤ∿ἰΓ(◁▷ᢣ୮)	b) Summer	٦	<u></u> 2	3	4	99
C) DP4F	c) Fall	٦	<u></u> 2	3	4	99
6) D6DL	d) Winter	١	<u>2</u>	3	4	99

10. [9] In the past 12 months, during berry picking season, how often did you go picking berries?

1- Never ֊ Ջ՟ՐԼ∿ծՐጋኈ	2- Less than once a month ۹C ک۲٬۲۰ ۵۴° σ۲٬۰ ۲٬۹۳ σ۲۲	3-1 to 3 days per month 1Гʿ3⅃ʿك־ۍ-ʿ ℂˤˤףݫГ	4- Once a week or more ۹CD۲۹۶۲۶ ۸∝۲۹ア۲-ĹΓ ۵℃دن⇒*۴۵	DK/ NR/R
١	<u>2</u>	3	4	99

- 11. <u>ርነነቦራ 12 ላራ አንድ</u>, ነው ኋላ በ r c L ና ᠳᡐᢛᡄᠧ᠋᠊ᡆᡕ᠋ᡝ᠉᠋᠕ᡕ, ᠔᠕ᢩᠴᡗᡄ᠕ᡕᡝ᠉᠋᠕ᡕ (۵۵٫۷٬, ۲۵٬۶۰٬ ۵۰٬۱۲۹۵٬) ۰ ۹^ـLے ۲۱٬۹۵۰
- 11. In the past 12 months, on average, how often did you go harvesting seaweeds, mollusks (mussels, scallops, clams, etc.) and urchins?

		1- Never ֊Ջ՞ՔԼ∿∿Րጋ%	2- Less than once a month ۵C▷ ۲٬۲۴ Δ Բ° σ ۲٬۴ ℂ٬۴၉ – Ĺ Γ	3-1 to 3 days per month 1Γ ^c 3J ^c రో౨ర ^c	4- Once a week or more ۵CD۲۹۶۲σ ۸∝۲۹ア۲⊂LΓ ۵°bCم°∻۶۵	DK/ NR/R
4) ▷∧ˤ∿ႱኣΓ	a) Spring	01	<u>2</u>	3	4	99
<) <pre>>></pre>	b) Summer	1	<u>2</u>	3	4	99
C) ÞP4F	c) Fall	01	<u></u> 2	3	4	99
6) DEDL	d) Winter	٦	<u>2</u>	3	4	99

- 1. <u>ἰ᠆ᡄ᠐∩᠆ᠴJ</u>, ᢣ᠌ݢ᠌ᢪᡝᢣᢧ᠋ᡬ᠂ᠮᠫᡬ᠙ᡝ᠉Jᡬ᠂᠖᠔ᢗ᠋Ĺ᠈, ۱. Δᡄ᠉ᡶᠣ, ᠐°ᢞᠴ°ᡩ᠈ᡄ᠐᠈ᢣ᠘᠉ᡥᡄ᠋ᠬ?
 - 1- ٤٩٥٤٤ ∇٢° Δ
 ۵٤
 ۲۰° Δ
 ۵٤
 ۲۰° Δ
 ۲۰° Δ
 - 2- ∆دولی ערי ∆לנוי ∆فه∩أعه ۵٬۵۲۲۲۶ 3,1, ۹۸٬۲۵۱٬ 4۱٬ ۵٫۵٫۲۲۶ ۵٫۱
 - 3- ∠▷ˤረL∿∿Րጋ∿Ⴑ ╡ѦҁჂረLፈ™
 3.1, ╡∧ˤ¿ҀҴҫ ²
 - 99- ₺₽₽८%%רጋ%/₽₽%%רጋ%/₽₽JL%%רጋ%/ ₡₳°フረL4% 3.1, ₡₳°₺ҀПJ° 2jぇ°

נישטר<u>ייליאליאליאליאליאליאליאליאליאליאליאליא</u> 1.

- δ)
 <li
- 1-
 1-
 1-
 1-
 1-
 1-
 1-
 1-
 1-
 1-
 1-
 1-
 1-
 1-
 1-
 1-
 1-
 1-
 1-
 1-
 1-
 1-
 1-
 1-
 1-
 1-
 1-
 1-
 1-
 1-
 1-
 1-
 1-
 1-
 1-
 1-
 1-
 1-
 1-
 1-
 1-
 1-
 1-
 1-
 1-
 1-
 1-
 1-
 1-
 1-
 1-
 1-
 1-
 1-
 1-
 1-
 1-
 1-
 1-
 1-
 1-
 1-
 1-
 1-
 1-
 1-
 1-
 1-
 1-
 1-
 1-
 1-
 1-
 1-
 1-
 1-
 1-
 1-
 1-
 1-
 1-
 1-
 1-
 1-
 1-
 1-
 1-
 1-
 1-
 1-
 1-
 1-
 1-
 1-
 1-
 1-
 1-
 1-
 1-
 1-
 1-
 1-
 1-
 1-
 1-
 1-
 1-
 1-
 1-
 1-
 1-
 1-
 1-
 1-
 1-
 1-
 1-
 1-
 1-
 1-
 1-
 1-
 1-
 1-
 1-
 1-
 1-
 1-
 1-
 1-
 1-
 1-
 1-
 1-
 1-
 1-
 1-
 1-
 1-
 1-
 1-
 1-
 1-
 1-
 1-
 1-
 1-
 1-
 1-
 1-
 1-
 1-
 1-
 1-
 1-
 1-
 1-
 1-
 1-
 1-
 1-
 1-
 1-
 1-
 1-
 1-
 1-
 1-
 1-
 1-
 1-
 1-
 1-
 1-
 1-
 1-
 1-
 1-
 1-
 1-
 1-
 1-
 1-
 1-
 1-
 1-
- 3- ἀ, ϤϹϷͱʹϞϤϚϷ ἐݢᠻႶϚϷʹϽϔΫϚϷ ϷϲϤϧ ΔΡ΅ͼʹϧͼʹ 100ͼʹ ἐݢᠻႶͼʹϽϔϷͼʹ (ΔϚϲϪϤΛ΅ͼʹ ΔͻΔϚϽͼʹ ϤႱͼ΅ͼʹ) Δͽϲϲͺϳͽͼ ϥΛͽϟϽͿʹ ϤͿʹ ϹϹ ͻϳͽͻϽϚ
- יארטאירטאירטאירטאירטאירטאירטאירטאירטאידע (אירטאירטאירטאירטאירטאירטאירטאיר) דר טארט פעל אירט פער גער ירט איארא גער
- 8. [9] <u>וֹבֶּחַסַי</u>, אָרַיַשָּין 10 בּיַשּרָי ארטארעיבע געראלע, געראלע גע
 -) 1- %b⊳cĽ
 -) 2- ˤb▷CĹbṡ‰
 - 🔵 3- ϤϹϷϲϪͽͽϳϲͽϧ ϒͼϲϥϧϲͺΓ

 - 🔵 5- ርናናዮር፲JኈኈՐጋኈ
 - () 6- ∟Ջՙ۲Լ∿∿Րጋ∿ს
 - () 99- ₺₺₽L₺₺Cフ₺/₽₺₽C%

- <u>At the present time</u>, do you smoke cigarettes daily, occasionally, or not at all?
- 1- Daily Go to PS Section 3.1 Q3 and then Q5
- 2- Occasionally Go to PS Section 3.1 Q4 and then Q5
-) 3- Not at all Go to PS Section 3.1 Q2
- 99- DK/NR/R Go to PS Section 3.1 Q2
- 2. For those who do not smoke at all at this time
 - a) Have you ever smoked cigarettes?
 -) 1- Never smoked Go to PS Section 3.1 Q7
 -) 2- Yes, but not a whole cigarette Go to PS - Section 3.1- Q7
 - 3- Yes, at least one cigarette but less than
 100 cigarettes (about 4 packs) in your
 lifetime Go to PS Section 3.1- Q7
 -) 4- Yes, at least 100 cigarettes or more (about 4 packs) in your lifetime Go to PS - Section 3.1 - Q4 and then Q5
 -) 99- DK/NR/R Go to PS Section 3.1- Q7

- 8. [9] <u>Currently</u>, how often are you exposed to second-hand smoke in your home?
 - 🔵 1- Every day
 -) 2- Nearly every day
 -) 3- Approximately once a week
 -) 4- Approximately once a month
 -) 5- Less than once a month
 -) 6- Never
 -) 99- DK/NR/R

- <u>C⁵⁵Pσ^c</u> <u>12σ^c</u> <u>4σJ⁵Dσ^c</u>, <u>Λ</u> L L Å^c
 D^cD⁵⁵ L Å⁻ ⊃ σ^c ^C (weed), <u>ζ^c</u> (pot), L ~ J 4 ~ (marijuana) <u>J</u> 5⁺ (grass) D^c 𝔅 ⊃^{*} σ^c ^c ⁵ b⁺ t⁺ (hashish)?
 -) 1- د◊۲٤°°C)
 - 2- 4CP+454& L5PA54& ->**

 -) 4- ϤϹϷϯϤͽϟͼ ϹͽͽϷϲϳϹ
 -) 5- 2-3-δ^cdσ C⁵⁵PσLT
 -) 6- 4CD7457& L52867&5** Nar497-L7
 -) 7- 3-4 ιεδ^ιλε ΛαλάργεΙΓ
 -) 8- ʿbÞCĽʿ ʿbÞCĽbհʿשởʿ
 - 99- %607L%%C0%%60%C0%/P0JL%%C0%
- - 1- ۵۵-۳۵٬ ۵۲٬۹۵۱ (۱۹۵۲ ۵۲٬۹۷) ۵۲٬۹۵۸ ۵۳٬۹۵۰ (۱۹۵۹ ۵۲٬۹۷)
 -) 2- ΔΓΊΟΛΙΓ ΔΓΊΟΖΙ
 -) 3- >ʿᡄϷϧᠳ^ᡕ ΔĹ^{ᡪϧ}
 -) ۲۰ ۲۰۲ ۲۰ ۲۰ ۲۰ ۲۰ ۲۰ ۲۰ ۲۰ ۲۰ ۲۰
 -) ۲۰ ۵۵۵۲، ۵۵٬۵۵۰ ۲۰; ۲۹۲، ۷۵۰۵ ۵۰)
 -) 99- ¹674³/²74³/²74³/²74³/²
- [8] <u>DPD[®]JCD4Γ</u>, ωP^c Λ/L4Γ^b ΔΓ⁶b^cCCD4&/V
 - 1- ۵۵-۳۵٬ ΔΔίθζηζηδυ (۵۵,4Γ ΔΔίθ) ΔΔίθδηΓ (σ,5σ)
 - 2- ΔΓ³CΔ^LΓ ΔΓ³C²J
 -) 3- >ʿᡄϷϧᠳ^ͺΔĹ^{ᡪϧ}
 - 🔵 4- C۲٬۲ ٬۵۳٬۵۲٬ أ۲٬۲ أل٬۲۵٬۰٬
 - () 5- ٩ᠳ᠔Гʰ ٩᠔ˤጋልᢛˤГʰ; ҐݸГʰ ∧ˤ⊌ᠴᢣГᠴིᡩˤ
 - 99- %874%%73%/P8%%73%/P8JL%%73%

- 23. <u>In the past 12 months</u>, have you used or tried weed, pot, marijuana, grass or hashish?
 - () 1- Never
 -) 2- Once or twice
 -) 3- 3 to 11 times a year
 -) 4- About once a month
 - 5- 2 or 3 times a month
 -) 6- About once or twice a week
 - () 7- 3 to 4 times a week
 -) 8- Daily or almost daily
 -) 99- DK/NR/R
- 4. [7] <u>In the last summer</u>, what was the main source of drinking water in your home?
 - 1- Municipal system (tap water/water tank at home)
 - () 2- Tap directly at the water plant
 -) 3- Bottled water
 -) 4- From nearby lake, river or stream
 -) 5- Melted snow, ice or iceberg
 -) 99- DK/NR/R
- 5. [8] <u>In the last winter</u>, what was the main source of drinking water in your home?
 -) 1- Municipal system (tap water/water tank at home)
 -) 2- Tap directly at the water plant
 -) 3- Bottled water
 -) 4- From nearby lake, river or stream
 -) 5- Melted snow, ice or iceberg
 -) 99- DK/NR/R

In the last 3 months, how often on average do you eat this food?

	Country foods	Never or less than once a month	1-3 times a month	Once a week	2-6 times a week	Once a day	2-3 times a day	4 times and more a day
Marine ma	mmals							
	1. Dried meat (nikku)							
Beluga	2. Meat 2.1 Do you often eat this raw? Yes No							
	3. Misirak/Ursuk (blubber only)							
	4. Mattaaq (skin and blubber)							
	5. Meat (fresh, cooked, frozen) 5.1 Do you often eat this raw? Yes No							
Seal	6. Misirak/Ursuk (blubber only)							
	7. [8] Liver 7.1 Do you often eat this raw? Yes No							
8. [9] Walr 8.1 Do yo	us meat, igunak ou often eat this raw?							
Game Anir	mals and Birds							
	9. [10] Dried meat (nikku)							
Caribou 10. [11] Meat 10.1 Do you often eat this raw? Yes No								
11. [12] Polar bear								
12. [13] Muskox								
13. [14] Pta 13.1 Do	armigan, partridge you often eat this raw? OYes ONo							

Country foods	Never or less than once a month	1-3 times a month	Once a week	2-6 times a week	Once a day	2-3 times a day	4 times and more a day
14. [15] Goose (Canada or white goose) 14.1 Do you often eat this raw? OYes No							
 15. [16] Eggs of game bird 15.1 Which ones do you usually eat? (check all that apply) Duck Geese Murre/Seagulls 							
Fish and seafood							
 16. [17] Dried fish (nikku, pitsik) 16.1 Which ones do you usually eat? (check all that apply) Char Brook trout Lake trout Other 							
17. [18] Lake trout (fresh, cooked or frozen, NOT dried)							
18. [19] Brook or sea trout, or salmon (fresh, cooked, canned or frozen, NOT dried)							
19. [20] Arctic char (fresh, cooked or frozen, NOT dried)							
20. [21] Pike or walleye							
21. [22] Other fish, e.g. Lake whitefish (Coregone), Sculpin (Ugly fish)							
22. [23] Mollusks (Mussels, scallops, clams, etc.) and urchins 22.1 Do you often eat this raw? Yes No							
23. [24] Seaweed (kuanniq, qirquak, etc.)							



